

Russian nuclear weapons, 2023

Hans M. Kristensen, Matt Korda & Eliana Reynolds

To cite this article: Hans M. Kristensen, Matt Korda & Eliana Reynolds (2023) Russian nuclear weapons, 2023, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, 79:3, 174-199, DOI: 10.1080/00963402.2023.2202542

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/00963402.2023.2202542



Published online: 08 May 2023.



Submit your article to this journal 🕝

Article views: 2919



View related articles



🌔 View Crossmark data 🗹

NUCLEAR NOTEBOOK

Russian nuclear weapons, 2023

Hans M. Kristensen, Matt Korda and Eliana Reynolds

The Nuclear Notebook is researched and written by the staff of the Federation of American

Scientists' Nuclear Information Project: Director Hans M. Kristensen, Senior Research Associate

and Project Manager Matt Korda, and Research Associate Eliana Reynolds. The Nuclear Notebook

column has been published in the *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* since 1987. This issue's column examines Russia's nuclear arsenal, which includes a stockpile of approximately 4,489 warheads. Of these, some 1,674 strategic warheads are deployed on ballistic missiles and at heavy bomber bases, while an approximate additional 999 strategic warheads, along with 1,816 nonstrategic warheads, are held in reserve. The Russian arsenal continues its broad modernization intended to replace most Soviet-era weapons by the late-2020s. To see all previous Nuclear Notebook

ABSTRACT

Routledge Taylor & Francis Group

Check for updates

KEYWORDS

Russia; nuclear weapons; ballistic missiles; Nuclear Notebook; bombers; delivery systems

As of early 2023, we estimate that Russia has a stockpile of approximately 4,489 nuclear warheads assigned for use by long-range strategic launchers and shorter-range tactical nuclear forces. This is a net increase of approximately 12 warheads from last year, largely due to the addition of new intercontinental ballistic missiles and one new ballistic missile submarine, as well as the retirement of older warheads. Of the stockpiled warheads, approximately 1,674 strategic warheads are deployed: about 834 on land-based ballistic missiles, about 640 on submarine-launched ballistic missiles, and possibly 200 at heavy bomber bases. Approximately another 999 strategic warheads are in storage, along with about 1,816 nonstrategic warheads. In addition to the military stockpile for operational forces, a large number—approximately 1,400—of retired but still

a large number—approximately 1,400—of retired but still largely intact warheads await dismantlement, for a total inventory of approximately 5,889 warheads¹ (see Table 1). Russia is in the late stages of a decades-long moderniza-

tion of its strategic and nonstrategic nuclear forces to replace Soviet-era weapons with newer systems. In December 2022, Russian Defence Minister Sergei Shoigu reported that modern weapons and equipment now make up 91.3 percent of Russia's nuclear triad, an increase of 2.2 percent from the previous year (Russian Federation 2022a). These modernization percentage values probably come with significant uncertainty, as it is unclear what methodology Russia is using to make those calculations. In previous years, Putin's remarks have emphasized the need for Russia's nuclear forces to keep pace with Russia's competitors: "It is absolutely unacceptable to stand idle. The pace of change in all areas that are critical for the Armed Forces is unusually fast today. It is not even Formula 1 fast —it is supersonic fast. You stop for one second and you start falling behind immediately" (Russian Federation 2020).

Russia's nuclear modernization program appears motivated in part by the Kremlin's strong desire to maintain overall parity with the United States and to maintain national prestige, but also to compensate for inferior conventional forces as well as the Russian leadership's apparent conviction that the US ballistic missile defense system constitutes a real future risk to the credibility of Russia's retaliatory capability. The poor performance of Russian conventional forces in the war against Ukraine and depletion of weapon stockpiles will likely deepen Russian reliance on nuclear weapons for its national defense. Throughout its war in Ukraine, Russia has conducted a series of missile strikes using long-range dual-capable precision weapons, such as Kh-101 air-launched cruise missiles, sea-launched 3 M-54 Kalibr cruise missiles, 9-A-7760 Kinzhal ballistic missiles, and ground-launched Iskander missiles (Interfax 2022b, 2022c; Reuters 2023a). Additionally, the United Kingdom Ministry of Defense has released several intelligence reports identifying that Russia has used unarmed munitions and aging cruise missiles without nuclear warheads in Ukraine, including the Kh-55 (AS-15 Kent) (United Kingdom Ministry of Defence 2022, 2023). Russian forces have also repurposed anti-ship missiles and missile defense systems including the S-300 for ground-strike capabilities, which some analysts assume to be another sign that Russia's longer-range weapons stockpile is dwindling as the length of the war drags on (Interfax 2022d).

CONTACT Hans M. Kristensen 🖾 hkristensen@fas.org

This article has been republished with minor changes. These changes do not impact the academic content of the article. © 2023 Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists

			Year		Total
Type/name	Russian designation	Launchers	deployed	Warheads x yield (kilotons)	warheads ^a
Strategic offensive weapons					
ICBMs					
SS-18 M6 Satan	RS-20V (Voevoda)	34	1988	10 x 500/800 (MIRV)	340 ^b
SS-19 M3 Stiletto	RS-18 (UR-100NUTTH)	0	1980	6 x 400 (MIRV)	0 ^c
SS-19 M4	? (Avangard)	7	2019	1 x HGV	7
SS-25 Sickle	RS-12M (Topol)	0 ^d	1988	1 x 800	0
SS-27 Mod 1 (mobile)	RS-12M1 (Topol-M)	18	2006	1 x 800?	18
SS-27 Mod 1 (silo)	RS-12M2 (Topol-M)	60	1997	1 x 800	60
SS-27 Mod 2 (mobile)	RS-24 (Yars)	171	2010	4 x 100? (MIRV)	684 ^e
SS-27 Mod 2 (silo)	RS-24 (Yars) ^f	22	2014	4 x 100? (MIRV)	88
SS-29 (silo)	RS-28 (Sarmat)	-	(2024)	10 x 500? (MIRV)	-
?	? (Sirena-M)	9	2022	Command and control module	-
Subtotal	. ,	321			1,197 ⁹
SLBMs					
SS-N-23 M2/3	RSM-54 (Sineva/Lavner)	5/80	2007	4 x 100 (MIRV) ^h	320 ⁱ
SS-N-32	RSM-56 (Bulava)	6/80	2014	6 x 100 (MIRV)	576 ^j
Subtotal		11/176 ^k			896
Bombers/weapons					
Bear-H6/16	Tu-95MS6/MS16/MSM	55	1984/2015	6–16 x AS-15A ALCMs or 14 x AS-23B ALCMs	448
Blackjack	Tu-160/M	13	1987/2021	12 x AS-15B ALCMs or AS-23B ALCMs, bombs	132
Subtotal		68 ^m		·	580 ⁿ
Subtotal strategic offensive forces		567°			2,673 ^p
Nonstrategic and defensive weapons					
Naval					
Submarines/surface ships/air				LACMs, SLCMs, ASWs, SAMs, DBs, torpedoes	835
Land-based air				·	
Bombers/fighters (Tu-22M3(M3M)/Su-24M/		266	1974–	ASMs, ALBMs, bombs	506
Su-34/MiG-31K)			2018		
ABM/Air/Coastal defense					
S-300/S-400 (SA-20/SA-21)		750	1992/2007	1 x low	290
53T6 Gazelle		68	1986	1 x 10	68 ^q
SSC-1B Sepal (Redut)		8 ^r	1973	1 x 350	4
SSC-5 Stooge (SS-N-26) (K-300P/3M-55)		56	2015	(1 x 10) ^s	23
Ground-based					
SS-26 Stone SSM (9K720, Iskander-M),		150	2005	1 x 10–100	70 ^t
SSC-7 Southpaw GLCM (R-500/9M728, Iskander-M) ^u					
SSC-8 Screwdriver GLCM (9M729) ^v		20 ^w	2017	1 x 10–100	20
Subtotal nonstrategic and defensive forces					1,816 [×]
TOTAL					4,489
Deployed					1,674
Reserve					2,815
Retired warheads awaiting dismantlement					1,400
Total inventory					5,889

Table 1. Russian nuclear forces, 2023.

Abbreviations used: ABM = antiballistic missile; ALCM = air-launched cruise missile; AS = air-to-surface; ASM = air-to-surface missile; ASW = antisubmarine weapon; DB = depth bomb; GLCM = ground-launched cruise missile; ICBM = intercontinental ballistic missile; LACM = land-attack cruise missile; MIRV = multiple independently targetable reentry vehicle; SAM = surface-to-air missile; SLBM = submarine-launched ballistic missile; SLCM = sea-launched cruise missile; SSM = surface-to-surface missile.

^aAll warhead numbers come with considerable uncertainty because of the limited transparency of Russian nuclear-capable forces. The numbers for nonstrategic nuclear weapons are particularly uncertain.

^bIt is estimated that the SS-18s now carry only five warheads each to meet the New START limit for deployed strategic warheads. It is also possible that a fourth regiment at Dombarovsky is operational.

^cIt is thought that all SS-19 ICBMs have been retired, although activities continue at some former regiments.

^dAlthough the final division at Vypolzovo had not yet completed its upgrade to the SS-27 Mod 2 by March 2023, it is believed that its legacy SS-25 missiles had been removed in preparation for the upgrade.

^eIt is estimated that the SS-27 Mod 2s now carry only three warheads each to meet the New START limit on deployed strategic warheads.

^fIt appears that there are multiple variants of the Yars system: one of which (known as Yars-S) is reportedly equipped with more powerful, medium-yield warheads for use against hardened targets, and another (known as Yars-M) is equipped with more capable penetration aids to circumvent missile defenses. ^gOnly about 834 of these warheads are believed to be deployed. The rest are in storage for potential loading.

^hThe current version of the RSM-54 SLBM might be the Layner (SS-N-23 M3), a variant of the previous version—the Sineva (SS-N-23 M2). However, the US Air Force's National Air and Space Intelligence Center (NASIC) did not include the Layner in its 2020 report on ballistic and cruise missile threats, and there is some uncertainty regarding its status and capability. In 2006 US intelligence estimated that the missile could carry up to 10 warheads, but it lowered the estimate to 4 in 2009. The average number of warheads carried on each missile has probably been limited to 4 multiple independently targetable reentry vehicles (MIRVs) to meet the New START limits.

ⁱAt any given time, only 256 of these warheads are deployed on four operational Delta IV submarines, with the fifth boat in overhaul. Often two boats are out. ^jIt is possible that Bulava SLBMs now carry only four warheads each for Russia to meet the New START limit on deployed strategic warheads.

^kThe first figure is the number of operational SSBNs; the second is the total number of missiles (launchers) on the SSBNs. Note that several SSBNs may be in overhaul at any given time.

At any given time, one or two SSBNs are in overhaul and do not carry nuclear weapons, so not all 896 warheads are deployed—perhaps only around 640. "Only about 55 of the bombers are thought to be deployed.

- ⁿThe total bomber force can theoretically carry more than 800 nuclear weapons, but weapons are probably only assigned to deployed bombers. Bomber weapons are not deployed on the aircraft under normal circumstances, but we estimate a couple hundred weapons are present at the two bomber bases, with the remainder in central storage.
- ^oThis number of total fielded strategic launchers is higher than those listed in the New START aggregate data as of September 1, 2022, because some bombers are not counted as deployed. This is the total number of operational launchers (ICBMs, SLBMs, and bombers) in service. Russia also has more than 250 non-deployed launchers, many of which are mothballed or in the process of being dismantled.
- ^pOnly about 1,674 of these warheads are estimated to be deployed on missiles and at bomber bases. New START counts fewer deployed warheads because it does not count weapons in storage and because at any given time, some SSBNs are not fully loaded.
- ^qWe estimate that the warheads for the remaining Gazelle interceptors are kept in central storage under normal circumstances. All previous 32 Gorgon missiles have been retired.
- 'It is assumed that all SSC-1B units, except a single silo-based version in Crimea, have been replaced by the K-300P by now.
- ^sThe US National Air and Space Intelligence Center lists the ground-, sea-, and sub-launched 3M55 as "nuclear possible."
- ^tThis estimate includes warheads for both SS-26 and SSC-7.
- "The US National Air and Space Intelligence Center lists the R-500/9M728 as "Conventional, Nuclear Possible."
- ^vIt is possible that SSC-8 launchers are co-located with some of the Iskander brigades.
- ^wThis figure assumes five SSC-8 battalions, each with four launchers, for a total of 80 missiles. It is assumed there is at least one reload for at least 160 missiles. ^xAll nonstrategic warheads are thought to be in central storage. The 1,816 listed make up the estimated nominal load for nuclear-capable delivery platforms, although not necessarily all launchers of a dual-capable weapon system are assigned nuclear warheads. It is possible there are more unreported nuclearcapable non-strategic systems.

Policy and strategy aside, the development of multiple weapon systems, rather than focusing resources on one or two, also indicates the strong influence of the militaryindustrial complex on Russia's nuclear posture planning (Luzin 2021).

Russia's nuclear modernization programs—combined with an increase in the number and size of its military exercises and occasional explicit nuclear threats against other countries—contribute to uncertainty about Russia's long-term intentions and growing international debate about the nature of its nuclear strategy. These concerns, in turn, stimulate increased defense spending, nuclear modernization programs, and political opposition to further nuclear weapons reductions in Europe and the United States.

Russian noncompliance with the New START Treaty

By February 2018, Russia had significantly reduced (downloaded) the number of warheads deployed on its ballistic missiles to meet the central limit of the New Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty (New START) of no more than 1,550 deployed strategic warheads (Russian Federation Foreign Affairs Ministry 2018). The exact breakdown of Russia's nuclear weapons is unknown because Russia, unlike the United States, does not publish an unclassified overview of its strategic forces. However, it is estimated that the reduction may have involved scaling back the number of warheads on each SS-18 and SS-27 Mod 2 intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM), as well as on each SS-N-32 submarine-launched ballistic missile (SLBM). This demonstrates that New START places real constraints on Russia's deployed strategic forces. The result appears to be an increased reliance on a strategic reserve of nondeployed warheads that can be loaded onto missiles to increase the size of the force—a strategy the United States has relied on for several decades.

The most recent New START data exchange, declared on September 1, 2022, listed Russia as having 1,549 deployed warheads attributed to 540 strategic launchers (US Department of State 2022a). These numbers differ from the estimates presented in this Nuclear Notebook because the New START counting rules artificially attribute one warhead to each deployed bomber, even though Russian bombers do not carry nuclear weapons under normal circumstances. Additionally, this Nuclear Notebook counts weapons stored at bomber bases that can quickly be loaded onto the aircraft as "deployed."

Russia, like the United States, could potentially upload several hundreds of additional warheads onto their launchers but is prevented from doing so by the New START central limit. The treaty provides an important node of transparency for both Russia's and the United States' strategic nuclear forces: As of March 2023, the United States and Russia have completed a combined 328 on-site inspections and exchanged over 25,000 notifications (US Department of State 2022b); however, no on-site inspections have taken place since April 2020—at first due to the COVID-19 pandemic and then due to Russia's refusal to allow US inspections (Post 2021; US Department of State 2022c).

On August 9, 2022, in response to a US treaty notification expressing an intent to conduct an inspection, Russia refused the request and invoked an infrequently used treaty clause to "temporarily exempt" all of its facilities from inspection. At the time, the Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs stated, "Russia was forced to resort to this measure as a result of Washington's persistent desire to implicitly achieve a restart of inspection activities on conditions that do not take into account existing realities, create unilateral advantages for the United States and effectively deprive the Russian Federation of the right to carry out inspections on American soil" (Russian Federation Foreign Affairs Ministry 2022a). For its part, the United States stated that "Russia's claim of being unable to exercise its inspection rights in the United States is false [...] Contrary to Russia's claim that Russian inspectors cannot travel to the United States to conduct inspections, Russian inspectors can in fact travel to the United States via commercial flights or authorized inspection airplanes. There are no impediments arising from U.S. sanctions that would prevent Russia's full exercise of its inspection rights under the Treaty" (US Department of State 2022c, 11).

The Department of State's New START implementation report suggested that the primary reason for suspending inspections "centered on Russian grievances regarding U.S. and other countries' measures imposed on Russia in response to its unprovoked, full-scale invasion of Ukraine" (US Department of State 2022c, 9). This comports with how the Russian Foreign Ministry's spokesperson Maria Zakharova described Russia's decision to indefinitely postpone a scheduled meeting of the Bilateral Consultative Commission in November 2022, the day before it was supposed to take place: "Such a situation could not but affect the sphere of arms control, which cannot be regarded as something autonomous and existing in isolation from geopolitical realities. You need to have a very peculiar logic to tell Russia about restraint, transparency and predictability in military matters, while simultaneously helping the Kiev regime to kill our military and civilians in the Russian regions, providing increasingly destructive means of armed struggle and sending American instructors to Ukraine, advisers and mercenaries" (Interfax 2022a). Despite this grievance, Zakharova added that "Russia continues to regard the [New] START Treaty as an important tool for ensuring predictability and preventing an arms race. It continues to meet the interests of both parties. In particular, the uninterrupted exchange of notifications on the status of [New] START plays a significant stabilizing role" (Interfax 2022a).

After Russia refused to allow inspections and convene a meeting of the BCC, on January 31, 2023, the US Department of State declared Russia to be in a state of "noncompliance" with specific clauses of New START (US Department of State 2022c). It is crucial to note, however, the treaty makes the distinction between findings of "noncompliance" (serious, yet informal assessments, often with a clear path to reestablishing compliance), "violation" (requiring a formal determination), and "material breach" (where a violation rises to the level of contravening the object or purpose of the treaty).

The United States' findings of Russian noncompliance were *not* related to the actual number of deployed Russian warheads and launchers. While the Department of State noted that the lack of inspections means that "the United States has less confidence in the accuracy of Russia's declarations," its report was careful to note that: "While this is a serious concern, it is not a determination of noncompliance" (US Department of State 2022c, 6). The US Department of State also assessed that "Russia was likely under the New START warhead limit at the end of 2022" and that Russia's noncompliance does not threaten the national security interests of the United States (US Department of State 2022c, 6).

On February 21, 2023, President Vladimir Putin announced Russia's intention to "suspend" its participation in New START. As he stated in his speech: "To reiterate, we are not withdrawing from the Treaty, but rather suspending our participation. Before we come back to discussing this issue, we must have a clear idea of what NATO countries such as France or Great Britain have at stake, and how we will account for their strategic arsenals, that is, the Alliance's combined offensive capabilities" (Russian Federation 2023). New START, however, does not include a formal provision for "suspending" the treaty as President Putin has declared. In the same speech, Putin also claimed that the United States was preparing to conduct nuclear tests and suggested that "the Defence Ministry and Rosatom must make everything ready for Russia to conduct nuclear tests. We will not be the first to proceed with these tests, but if the United States goes ahead with them, we will as well."

Russian officials have since clarified Putin's words saying that, although Russia will no longer exchange data and notifications pursuant to the treaty-and did not exchange its March 2023 nuclear forces data with the United States as mandated by the treaty-it still intends to abide by New START's central limits (Cordell 2023; Lee 2023). If Russia decided to exceed the treaty's limits, it could theoretically upload hundreds of warheads onto its deployed delivery systems, possibly increasing its deployed nuclear arsenal by about 60 percent (Korda and Kristensen 2023). How quickly this could be done depends largely upon the weapon system: Bombers could be uploaded in a matter of hours or days, whereas a complete upload of the submarines and ICBMs could take months or even years given the time it takes to return submarines to port and change the warhead configuration on each ICBM.

What is Russia's nuclear strategy?

The international debate about Russia's nuclear strategic thinking has reached a new level of intensity, particularly after Russia's invasion of Ukraine in February 2022. Russia's official deterrence policy, which was last updated in 2020, lays out explicit conditions under which it could launch nuclear weapons: to retaliate against an ongoing attack "against critical governmental or military sites" by ballistic missiles, nuclear weapons or other weapons of mass destruction (WMD), and to retaliate against "the use of conventional weapons when the very existence of the state is in jeopardy" (Russian Federation Foreign Affairs Ministry 2020). Despite prior US assumptions of a shift toward greater reliance on potential first use of nuclear weapons surrounding a potential low-yield "escalate-to-deescalate" policy, Russia's official policy is largely consistent with previous public iterations of Russian nuclear strategy (US Department of Defense 2018, 30). This includes remarks that President Putin made to the Valdai Club in October 2018, when he stated that "Our nuclear weapons doctrine does not provide for a preemptive strike." Rather, he continued, "our concept is based on a reciprocal counter strike ... This means that we are prepared and will use nuclear weapons only when we know for certain that some potential aggressor is attacking Russia, our territory" (Russian Federation 2018a). This is additionally consistent with previous iterations of Russian nuclear policy, which has largely remained unchanged since President Putin came to power in 2000 (Russian Federation 2014, 2010).

Although some initial reports interpreted Putin's 2018 Valdai Club comments to mean that Russia might be adopting a nuclear no-first-use policy, this does not seem to be the case; his remarks were more likely meant to respond to the 2018 US Nuclear Posture Review's claim that Russia had lowered its threshold for first use of nuclear weapons in a conflict (Stowe-Thurston, Korda, and Kristensen 2018). The Biden Administration seemed to walk back the prior administration's assumption with the release of the 2022 Nuclear Posture Review, which does not include language around the alleged "escalate-to-de-escalate policy." Instead, it simply states that Russia is diversifying its arsenal and that it views its nuclear weapons as "a shield behind which to wage unjustified aggression against [its] neighbors" (US Department of Defense 2022, 1).

In January 2022, Russia joined the four other permanent members of the United Nations Security Council in stating that "a nuclear war cannot be won and must never be fought" (The White House 2022). However, Russian officials have made many statements about nuclear weapons that appear to go beyond the published doctrine, threatening to potentially use them in situations that do not meet the conditions described. For example, although Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov confirmed in an April 25 interview that Russia is "committed" to the P5 statement that a nuclear war must never be fought, he further elaborated that the "risks are quite high today" and that the threat must "not be underestimated" (Russian Federation Foreign Affairs Ministry 2022b).

Moreover, the fact that Russian military planners are pursuing a broad range of upgraded and new versions of nuclear weapons suggests that the real doctrine goes beyond basic deterrence and toward regional warfighting strategies, or even weapons aimed at causing terror.

One widely-cited example involves the so-called Status-6—known in Russia as "Poseidon" and in the United States as "Kanyon"—a long-range nuclear-powered torpedo that a Russian government document described as intended to create "areas of wide radio-active contamination that would be unsuitable for mili-tary, economic, or other activity for long periods of time" (Podvig 2015). A diagram and description of the proposed weapon, first revealed in a Russian television broadcast, can still be seen on YouTube (YouTube 2015). The weapon, which is under development, appears designed to attack harbors and cities to cause widespread indiscriminate collateral damage in a clear violation of international law.

Nuclear signaling in Russia's war in Ukraine

The nuclear signaling by President Vladimir Putin and other Russian officials throughout the duration of the war in Ukraine has raised questions about Russia's nuclear doctrine, specifically where, how, and when Russia might use a nuclear weapon. On February 24, 2022, Putin announced a "special military operation" against Ukraine, after which Russia conducted a fullscale invasion against major Ukrainian cities and military installations, conducting multiple air-strikes and entering Ukraine through southern, northern, and eastern borders. In his speech, Putin threatened, "no matter who tries to stand in our way or [...] create threats for our country and our people, they must know that Russia will respond immediately, and the consequences will be such as you have never seen in your entire history" (Russian Federation 2022b).

A few days after the invasion, Putin placed Russia's nuclear arsenal on "high alert," saying that "aggressive statements" from NATO caused him to increase the readiness of the weapons (Russian Federation 2022c). It appears that this order was primarily related to enhancing staffing levels and nuclear command and control, rather than the deployment of additional nuclear systems. As of March 2023, none of Russia's strategic nuclear weapons or delivery systems had conducted any unusual deployment patterns in the context of the war in Ukraine.

After Russia conducted the first test launch of the Sarmat in April 2022, Putin said the weapon will "ensure Russia's security against external threats and will be a wakeup call for those who are trying to threaten our country in the frenzy of rabid, aggressive rhetoric" (Russian Federation 2022d). He later stated that "those who try to blackmail us with nuclear weapons should know that the weathervane can turn and point toward them" (Russian Federation 2022e). Additionally, Putin has insisted that "in the event of a threat to the territorial integrity of our country and to defend Russia and our people, we will certainly make use of all weapon systems available to us. This is not a bluff" (Russian Federation 2022e). Putin's rhetoric has been echoed by other officials, including calls for Russia to use low-yield nuclear weapons and false accusations of Ukraine preparing to use a radioactive dirty bomb (Light 2022; Reuters 2022).

Russia's nuclear signaling appears to have been mainly intended to deter the United States and NATO from intervening directly with military forces in Ukraine to prevent a wider war. However, this has triggered widespread international fears about the extent to which this invasion could have significant implications for the global nuclear order. In the words of UN Secretary-General Antonio Guterres, "the prospect of nuclear conflict, once unthinkable, is now back within the realm of possibility" (United Nations 2022).

Perhaps in reaction to such fears and direct warnings from the United States about the consequences of Russia using nuclear weapons, a member of Russia's delegation to the United Nations General Assembly in November 2022 appeared to lower the temperature by insisting that Russia's nuclear doctrine remained unchanged after the invasion of Ukraine: "In response to today's absolutely ungrounded accusation that Russia allegedly threat[ened] to use nuclear weapons during the special military operation in Ukraine, we would like to stress once again that Russia's doctrine in this sphere is purely defensive and does not allow any broad interpretation" (TASS 2022a). Deputy Foreign Minister Sergei Ryabkov also declared that "what is happening in and around Ukraine does not affect Russia's approach to nuclear deterrence" when addressing why Russia postponed the New START meeting with the United States that was originally scheduled for November 2022 (Kryukov 2022).

Yet in March 2023, President Putin reinvigorated nuclear signaling by declaring that by July 1st, Russia

would complete the construction of a "special storage facility for tactical nuclear weapons" on the territory of Belarus (Smotrim 2023). Despite Putin's announcement, it remains highly unclear whether Russia actually intends to deploy nuclear weapons on Belarusian territory, or whether it is developing the infrastructure needed to potentially deploy them in the future. It is also unclear where and how Russia will build this storage site within such a short timeline given it took Russia years to upgrade other storage sites (Kristensen 2018). Echoing remarks made with Belarusian President Alexander Lukashenko in 2022, President Putin noted that Russia had reequipped 10 Belarusian Su-25 aircraft with the ability to deliver nuclear weapons, and that Russia had transferred dual-capable Iskander (SS-26) launchers to Belarus as well (Smotrim 2023). Several open-source clues suggest that Lida Air Base, located only 40 kilometers from the Lithuanian border and the only Belarusian Air Force wing equipped with the Su-25, is the most likely candidate for Russia's new "nuclear sharing" mission in Belarus (Korda, Reynolds, and Kristensen 2023).

Intercontinental ballistic missiles

Russia's Strategic Rocket Force currently deploys several variants of silo-based and mobile ICBMs. The silo-based ICBMs include the SS-18, SS-19 Mod 4, SS-27 Mod 1, and SS-27 Mod 2, while the mobile ICBMs include the SS-27 Mod 1 and SS-27 Mod 2.

Based on what we can observe via satellite images, combined with information from Russian officials and New START's data exchanges, Russia appears to have approximately 312 nuclear-armed ICBMs, which we estimate can carry up to 1,197 warheads (see Table 1). Modernization of the ICBM force also involves equipping upgraded silos with new air and perimeter-defense systems, and the new Peresvet laser has been deployed with at least five road-mobile ICBM divisions for the purpose of "covering up their maneuvering operations" (Russian Federation Defense Ministry 2019; Sanders 2021), possibly implying that one role of Peresvet is to blind spysatellites.

The ICBMs are organized under the Strategic Rocket Forces in three missile armies with a total of 12 divisions consisting of approximately 40 missile regiments (see Table 2). The regiment in the missile division at Yurya operates the Sirena-M—a system that is based off the SS-27 Mod 2 ICBM—that is believed to serve as a back-up launch code transmitter and is therefore not nucleararmed. The ICBM force has been declining in number for three decades, and Russia claims to be 85 percent of the way through a modernization program to replace all

Table 2. Estimate	d status of	Russian	ICBM forces,	2023.
-------------------	-------------	---------	--------------	-------

Locations	Divisions	Regiments (Coordinates)	Launchers*	Status
Barnaul	35 th MD	307 th MR (53.3128, 84.5080)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL ^a	Active
		479 th GMR (53.7709, 83.9580)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
		480 th MR (53.3054, 84.1459)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
		867 th GMR (53.2255, 84.6706)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
Dombarovsky	13 th MD ^b	368 th MR (51.0934, 59.8446)	(6 SS-19 Mod 4 silos)	Upgrading, 1 silos completed ^c
		494 th MR (51.0628, 60.2119)	6 SS-18 silos	Active
		621 st MR (51.0618, 59.6081)	6 SS-19 Mod 4 silos	Active
		767 th MR (51.2411, 60.6069)	6 SS-18 silos	Active
lrkutsk	29 th GMD	92 nd GMR (52.5085, 104.3933)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
		344 th GMR (52.6694, 104.5199)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
		586 th GMR (52.5505, 104.1584)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
Kozelsk	28 th GMD	74 th MR (53.7982, 35.8039)	10 SS-27 Mod 2 silos	Active
		168 th MR (54.0278, 35.4589)	10 SS-27 Mod 2 silos	Active
		214 th MR (53.7641, 35.4866)	(10 SS-27 Mod 2 silos)	Upgrading, 2 silos completed
Novosibirsk	39 th GMD	357 th GMR (55.3270, 82.9417)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
		382 nd GMR (55.3181, 83.1676)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
		428 th GMR (55.3134, 83.0291)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
Nizhny Tagil	42 nd MD	308 th MR (58.2298, 60.6773)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
		433 rd MR (58.1015, 60.3592)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
		804 th MR (58.1372, 60.5366)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
Tatishchevo	60 th MD ^d	31 st MR (51.8792, 45.3368)	10 SS-27 Mod 1 silos	Active
		104 th MR (51.6108, 45.4970)	10 SS-27 Mod 1 silos	Active
		122 nd MR (52.1589, 45.6404)	10 SS-27 Mod 1 silos	Active
		165 th MR (51.8062, 45.6550)	10 SS-27 Mod 1 silos	Active
		322 nd MR (52.0449, 45.4458)	10 SS-27 Mod 1 silos	Active
		626 th MR (51.7146, 45.2278)	10 SS-27 Mod 1 silos	Active
Teykovo	54 th GMD	235 th GMR (56.7041, 40.4403)	9 SS-27 Mod 1 TEL	Active
		285 th GMR (56.8091, 40.1710)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
		321 st MR (56.9324, 40.5440)	9 SS-27 Mod 1 TEL	Active
		773 rd MR (56.9167, 40.3087)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
Uzhur ^e	62 nd MD	229 th MR (55.2453, 89.9194)	6 SS-18 silos	Active
		269 th MR (55.2077, 90.2526)	6 SS-18 silos	Active
		302 nd MR (55.1147, 89.6311)	(6 SS-29 silos)	Upgrading
		735 th MR (55.2720, 89.5783)	10 SS-18 silos	Active
Vypolsovo	7 th GMD	41 st MR (57.8620, 33.6500)	(9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL)	Upgrading ^t
		510 th GMR (57.7889, 33.8660)	(9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL)	Upgrading
Yoshkar-Ola	14 th MD	290 th MR (56.8328, 48.2370) ^g	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
		697 th MR (56.5601, 48.2144)	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
		779 th MR (56.5821, 48.1550) ^h	9 SS-27 Mod 2 TEL	Active
11 Nuclear ICBM Divisions		39 regiments	312 ICBMs ⁱ	
Yurya	8th MD	76th MR (59.21946, 49.4256)	9 Sirena-M/SS-27 Mod 2 TEL ^j	Active; non-nuclear
12 Total ICBM Divisions		40 regiments	321 ICBMs	

Abbreviations used: GMD = Guards Missile Division; GMR = Guards Missile Regiment; MD = Missile Division; MR = Missile Regiment; TEL = Transporter Erector Launcher; () = currently being upgraded.

*Uses US/NATO missile designations. SS-18 (RS-20V), SS-19 (RS-18), SS-25 (Topol), SS-27 Mod 1 (Topol-M), SS-27 Mod 2 (RS-24 Yars), SS-29 (RS-28 Sarmat).

^aIt appears that there are multiple variants of the Yars system: one of which (known as Yars-S) is reportedly equipped with more powerful, medium-yield warheads for use against hardened targets, and another (known as Yars-M) is equipped with more capable penetration aids to circumvent missile defenses. ^bIt is possible that the 175th Missile Regiment (51.2708, 60.2992) is also active, but it is not thought to be armed.

^cThe first full regiment with six silos was completed in late-2021, although some construction is still visible. The upgrade of a second regiment has begun for a total of 12 silos (two regiments) to be operational by 2027. The first missile of the second regiment was loaded into its silo in December 2022.

^dIt is possible that one or two SS-19 regiments are active, but they are not thought to be armed. They are potential candidates for an upgrade to the SS-19 Mod 4 (Avangard) in the future.

^eThe 62nd MD at Uzhur is scheduled to receive the SS-29 (Sarmat) in the near future, although there have been significant delays. Some former SS-18 silos will also be converted to the SS-19 Mod 4 (Avangard).

^fAlthough the final division at Vypolzovo had not yet completed its upgrade to the SS-27 Mod 2 by March 2023, it is believed that its legacy SS-25 missiles had been removed in preparation for the upgrade.

^gIt is potentially possible that the 290th regiment will move south to the new garrison (56.5658, 48.4515) that is nearly completed closer to the supply base and other garrisons of the division.

^hThe 779 MR garrison is being rebuilt. Until completion, the launchers and support vehicles are temporarily based near the supply base (56.5587, 48.0558).

¹Upgrading regiments sometimes go on experimental combat alert with only a few launchers ready.

^JA 12th division at Yurya has recently upgraded to the Sirena-M system, which is based on the SS-27 Mod 2. It does not carry warheads but serves as a back-up ICBM launch code transmitter.

Soviet-era missiles with newer types on a less-than-onefor-one basis (Krasnaya Zvezda 2022). In December 2022, Col. Gen. Sergei Karakaev—the commander of Russia's Strategic Rocket Forces—implied that Russia was in the process of completely retiring the SS-25 ICBM, one of the last Soviet-era ICBMs: "By removing the last Topol autonomous launcher from combat duty, we are actually saying goodbye to the era of fourth-generation mobile missile systems" (Krasnaya Zvezda 2022). Although the final division at Vypolzovo had not yet completed its upgrade to the SS-27 Mod 2 by the end of 2022, it is believed that its legacy SS-25 missiles had been removed in preparation for the upgrade. As a result, we assess that the last remaining Soviet-era ICBM in the Russian arsenal is the SS-18 (although some SS-19s have been reconfigured to carry the Avangard hypersonic glide vehicle).

The SS-18 (RS-20V or R-36M2 Voevoda) is a silobased, 10-warhead heavy ICBM first deployed in 1988. It is reaching the end of its service life, with approximately 34 SS-18s that can carry up to 340 warheads remaining in the 13th Missile Division at Dombarovsky and the 62nd Missile Division at Uzhur. We estimate that the number of warheads on each SS-18 has been reduced for Russia to meet the New START limit for deployed strategic warheads. The SS-18 formally began retiring in 2021 to prepare for the introduction of the SS-29 (Sarmat or RS-28) ICBM at the Uzhur missile field (Krasnaya Zvezda 2021a). Commercial satellite imagery indicates that the 302nd Missile Regiment has already been disarmed to accommodate for Sarmat-related upgrades to the regiment's silos and launch control center (Figure 1).

The silo-based, six-warhead SS-19 (RS-18 or UR-100NUTTKh), which entered service in 1980, appears to have been retired from combat duty. A small number of converted SS-19s are being deployed with two regiments of the 13th Missile Division at Dombarovsky as the SS-19 Mod 4 with the new Avangard hypersonic glide vehicles (see below). In October 2021, Russian officials announced that the service life of the SS-19

had been extended until at least 2023; this is probably to allow the missile's boosters to be used for the Mod 4 Avangard deployment (RIA Novosti 2021a).

The new ICBMs include two versions of the SS-27: the Mods 1 and 2. The SS-27 Mod 1 is a single-warhead missile, known in Russia as Topol-M, that comes in either mobile (RS-12 M1) or silo-based (RS-12 M2) variants. Deployment of the SS-27 Mod 1 was completed in 2012 with a total of 78 missiles: 60 silo-based missiles with the 60th Missile Division in Tatishchevo, and 18 road-mobile missiles with the 54th Guards Missile Division at Teykovo. Russian officials indicated in 2019 that the Topol-M units eventually will be upgraded to RS-24 Yars as well.

The focus of the current and larger phase of Russia's modernization is the SS-27 Mod 2, known in Russia as the RS-24 (Yars), which is a modified SS-27 Mod 1 (or Topol-M) that can carry up to four multiple independently targetable reentry vehicles (MIRVs). It appears that there are several variants of the Yars system: one of which (known as Yars-S) is reportedly equipped with more powerful, medium-yield warheads for use against hardened targets, and another (known as Yars-M) is equipped with more capable penetration aids to circumvent missile defenses (Kornev and Ramm 2021).

During an interview with Col. Gen. Sergei Karakaev in December 2020, the Russian Defense Ministry's TV channel declared that approximately 150 mobile and silo-based Yars had been deployed by the Strategic



Upgrade from the SS-18 to the SS-29 ICBM at the Uzhur missile field The blue polygon shows the 302nd Missile Regiment at the Uzhur missile field, which began upgrading from the SS-18 to the SS-29 Sarmat in late-2020. If the SS-29 replaces all current SS-18s, it will be installed in the remaining three regiments at the Uzhur missile field shown here with the red polygons.



Rocket Force (Zvezda 2020). We estimate that as of January 2022, this number has grown to approximately 193 mobile and silo-based Yars missiles. SS-27 Mod 2 upgrades now appear to be complete at the 39th Guards Missile Division at Novosibirsk, the 42nd Missile Division at Nizhny Tagil, the 14th Missile Division at Yoshkar-Ola, the 29th Guards Missile Division at Irkutsk, and the 35th Missile Division at Barnaul. Although these divisions now all have been equipped with the SS-27 Mod 2, some of the garrisons are not equipped to accommodate all the vehicles required to support the launchers and will continue to undergo construction for several years. After several years of temporarily basing the 382nd Guards Missile Regiment at a temporary open-air location, commercial satellite imagery now indicates that the possible permanent garrison is nearing completion.

The last mobile ICBM division to be upgraded to SS-27 Mod 2 is the 7th Missile Division at Vypolsovo. In December 2022, Col. Gen. Karakaev stated that one regiment had begun combat duty by the end of 2022, and the entire division's upgrade to Yars would be completed in 2023 (Krasnaya Zvezda 2022). To prepare for the upgrade, we believe that the entire division has already been fully disarmed of its SS-25 ICBMs, meaning that this missile first deployed in the mid-1980s—is now completely out of service across the entirety of Russia's Strategic Rocket Forces.

The 28th Guards Missile Division at Kozelsk is the only silo division with SS-27 Mod 2 and continues to expand: The first regiment (the 74th Missile Regiment) officially began combat duty with its full complement of 10 missiles in November 2018, after initially being declared operational (likely with just six missiles) in 2015 (Russian Federation Defense Ministry 2018a). Satellite pictures show that upgrades of the second regiment (the 168th Missile Regiment) are complete, as was confirmed by Col. Gen. Karakaev at the end of 2020. (TASS 2020a). In December 2021, Col. Gen. Karakaev stated that the third missile regiment at Kozelsk (the 214th Missile Regiment) had been placed on combat alert, and in December 2022, the first two SS-27 Mod 2 ICBMs were loaded into their silos (Russia Federation Defense Ministry 2022). Satellite imagery suggests, however, that the necessary infrastructure upgrades have only taken place at a small number of silos and are still ongoing. As a result, given the time it took to complete the upgrades of the first two regiments at Kozelsk, it remains uncertain whether the Yars upgrade will be fully completed by 2024 as scheduled.

Apart from the missiles and silos themselves, the ICBM upgrade involves extensive modification of external fences, internal roads, and support facilities. Each site is also receiving a new "Dym-2" perimeter defense system including automated grenade launchers, small arms fire, and remote-controlled machine gun installations (Krasnaya Zvezda 2021a; Russia Insight 2018).

Final development and deployment of a compact SS-27 version, known as Rubezh (Yars-M or RS-26), appears to have been delayed at least until the next armament program in the late 2020s (TASS 2018a). A rail-based version known as Barguzin appears to have been canceled.

The next major phase of Russia's ICBM modernization will be the replacement of the SS-18 (RS-20V) with the SS-29 (RS-28) Sarmat. Satellite images show that upgrades of the first regiment (the 302nd) at Uzhur have been underway since 2021. Three ejection tests were conducted in December 2017, March 2018, and May 2018 at the Plesetsk Space Center, involving the cold launch and test firing of the Sarmat's first stage and booster engine. After years of manufacturing and technical delays—reportedly having to do with the missile's command module-the first Sarmat flight test took place in April 2022 (Russian Federation 2022d; War Bolts (Военно-болтовой) 2022). Russia initially planned to conduct at least four additional test launches throughout 2022 to satisfy President Putin's declaration that Sarmat would enter combat duty by the end of the year (TASS 2021a; Kamchatka Info 2022; Interfax 2022e); however, as of April 2023, only one additional test had reportedly taken place and, according to US officials, likely ended in failure (Liebermann and Bertrand 2023). Despite the lack of successful tests, in November 2022 the General Director of the Russian Academy of Sciences claimed that Sarmat had already entered serial production (Emelyanenkov 2022).

There are many rumors about the SS-29. Some media sources have dubbed this missile the "Son of Satan" because it is a follow-on to the SS-18, which the United States and NATO designated "Satan"presumably to reflect its extraordinary destructive capability. Rumors that the SS-29 could carry 15 or more MIRV warheads, though, seem exaggerated. We expect that it will carry about the same number as the SS-18 plus penetration aids. It is likely that a small number will be equipped to carry the Avangard hypersonic glide vehicle, which are currently being installed on a limited number of SS-19 Mod 4 boosters at Dombarovsky. If the SS-29 replaces all current SS-18s, it will be installed in a total of 46 silos of the three regiments at the Dombarovsky missile field and four regiments at the Uzhur missile field (six regiments of six missiles and one regiment of 10 missiles). It appears that the first regiment to receive Sarmat might be the 302nd Missile Regiment; upgrades to the regiment's silos

are clearly visible on commercial satellite imagery, indicating that the regiment's SS-18s have already been removed.

The new Avangard hypersonic glide vehicle is designed to evade missile defenses and is initially being fitted atop modified SS-19 missiles (SS-19 Mod 4) at Dombarovsky and possibly later on SS-29 missiles at Uzhur. Russia is currently deploying the new weapon at a rate of two per year: the first two missiles at Dombarovsky began combat duty on December 27th, 2019, followed by another two in December 2020 (TASS 2019a; Russian Federation Defense Ministry 2020a). The regiment received its final two missiles-achieving a full complement of six missiles-in December 2021 (Russian Federation 2021a). The first missile in the second Avangard regiment was reportedly placed on combat duty in December 2022, and the entire regiment is scheduled to complete its rearmament by the end of 2027 to coincide with the completion of the current state armament program (Krasnaya Zvezda 2022). Similar to the new silos at Kozelsk, the modified Dombarovsky silos appear to have some form of perimeter defense system.

In December 2021, Karakaev stated that "a new mobile ground-based missile system" is being developed and, in December 2022, noted that the system would have "greater mobility" than Yars and would officially begin development in 2023 (Krasnaya Zvezda 2021a, 2022). This probably refers to the Osina-RV ICBM, a follow-on system reportedly derived from the Yars ICBM (War Bolts (Военно-болтовой) 2021), or perhaps the "Kedr" project. However, it remains unclear whether Kedr refers to a specific type of next-generation ICBM, or whether it is the name of the overall campaign to develop a new suite of next-generation strategic missile systems (TASS 2021b).

While the 2018 Nuclear Posture Review anticipated that Russian missile forces will increase over time, the evidence for this still is not clear. The US National Air and Space Intelligence Center predicted in 2020 that "the number of missiles in the Russian ICBM force will continue to decrease because of arms control agreements, aging missiles, and resource constraints" (US Air Force 2020, 26). With the ongoing modernization, the force level will likely level out as the modernization program is completed, although the modernized force will be able to deliver more warheads if all the single-warhead Topol-M (SS-27 Mod 1) ICBMs are replaced with MIRVed Yars (SS-27 Mod 2).

According to Col. Gen. Karakaev, Russia planned to conduct at least ten ICBM launches in 2022, but only managed to conduct four (Krasnaya Zvezda 2021a, 2022). In December 2022, Karakaev announced that

Russia would aim to conduct eight ICBM launches in 2023, the first of which occured on April 11th from the Kapustin Yar test site in Astrakhan oblast (Krasnaya Zvezda 2022). The Strategic Rocket Force often testlaunches its missiles to the Sary-Shagan test site in Kazakhstan. However, given that Kazakhstan is a state party to the Treaty on the Prohibition of Nuclear Weapons, which entered into force in January 2021, it is unclear whether this will have an effect on Russia's ICBM test site at Sary-Shagan. Notably, the April 11th ICBM test was launched to Sary-Shagan (TASS 2023h). Article 4(2) of the treaty notes that each state party must ensure "the elimination or irreversible conversion of all nuclear-weapons-related facilities" (United Nations 2017). As a result, Kazakhstan could request that Russia abstain from testing nuclear-capable ICBMs on its territory. This potential issue could explain why Russia is building a new testing ground for its Sarmat at Severo-Yeniseysky-a decision announced in December 2020, although construction has also been delayed (Russian Federation 2020).

Russia is also developing a nuclear-powered, groundlaunched, nuclear-armed cruise missile with intercontinental range, known as 9M730 Burevestnik (NATO's designation is SSC-X-9 Skyfall). This missile has faced serious setbacks: According to US military intelligence, it has failed nearly a dozen times since its testing period began in June 2016 (Panda). In November 2017, a failed test resulted in the missile being lost at sea, which required a substantial recovery effort (Macias 2018). A similar recovery effort in August 2019 resulted in an explosion that killed five scientists and two soldiers at Nenoksa; the explosion's connection to Skyfall was confirmed by US State Department officials in October 2019 (DiNanno 2019). Due to these setbacks, it is possible that the Burevestnik program has been put on pause; there have been no declared tests of the system since 2019 and, unlike other elements of Russia's nuclear forces, it has not been mentioned by high-profile Russian officials since then. In August 2021, satellite imagery appeared to indicate that Russia was preparing for another test of the Burevestnik system at Novaya Zemlya; however, it appears unlikely that a test ever took place (Lewis 2021; Cohen 2021).

Submarines and submarine-launched ballistic missiles

The Russian Navy operates 11 nuclear-powered nuclear-armed ballistic missile submarines (SSBNs) of two classes: five Delta IV (Project 667BRDM) and six (with a planned total of 10) Borei (Project 955), two of which are improved Borei-A (Project 955A) submarines. Some Russian defense sources indicate that an

extra two additional Borei-class submarines may also be built eventually (TASS 2022b). The number of SSBNs is higher than the previous year's estimate because Russia introduced one new Borei-A SSBN—*Generalissimus Suvorov*—in 2022 (Russian Federation 2022f; TASS 2022c). Each submarine can carry 16 SLBMs, and each SLBM can carry several MIRVs, for a combined maximum loading of approximately 896 warheads. However, not all these submarines are fully operational, and the warhead loading on some of the missiles may have been reduced as part of New START implementation. One or two SSBNs are normally undergoing repairs and maintenance at any given time and are not armed. As a result, the total number of warheads carried is possibly around 640.

For the next couple of years, the backbone of Russia's nuclear submarine force will continue to be the five thirdgeneration Delta IVs built between 1985 and 1992, each equipped with 16 SLBMs. All Delta IVs are part of the Northern Fleet and based at Yagelnaya Bay (Gadzhiyevo) on the Kola Peninsula. Russia has upgraded the Delta IVs to carry modified SS-N-23 SLBMs, known as Layner (or Liner), each of which might carry four warheads (Podvig 2011). Normally three or four of the five Delta IVs are operational at any given time, with the other one or two in various stages of maintenance. In March 2021, three SSBNs-possibly two Delta IV SSBNs and one Borei SSBN-simultaneously surfaced alongside each other near the North Pole during Russia's "Umka-2021" major Arctic exercise (Russian Federation Defense Ministry 2021). Russia previously possessed six Delta IV SSBNs, but one of Russia's Delta IV SSBNs-Yekaterinburg (K-84)-was withdrawn from the Northern Fleet and decommissioned in 2022 after 36 years of service (TASS 2021c).

All remaining Delta III SSBNs have been withdrawn from strategic service. Two (*K-223 Podolsk* and *K-433 Svyatoy Georgiy Pobedonosets*) were decommissioned in 2018 (Podvig 2018), and the commander of the Russian Pacific Fleet submarine force, Vice-Admiral Vladimir Dmitriev said in late-2021 that the Delta III SSBN— *Ryazan (K-44)*—had been converted from a missile submarine cruiser to an attack (general-purpose) submarine (Krasnaya Zvezda 2021b).

Each Borei (Project 955/A) SSBN is armed with 16 SS-N-32 (Bulava) SLBMs that can carry up to six warheads each. It is possible that the missile payload has been lowered to four warheads each to meet the New START limit on deployed strategic warheads. In May 2018, one of the new boats, *Yuri Dolgoruki* (K-535), salvo-fired four Bulavas as part of a test launch (Russian Federation Defense Ministry 2018b). Five Boreis are currently in service, with another five

in various stages of construction, for a total of 10 planned Borei SSBNs. Eventually, five Borei SSBNs will be assigned to the Northern Fleet (in the Arctic Ocean) and five will be assigned to the Pacific Fleet, replacing all remaining Delfin-class SSBNs (TASS 2020b).

The first boat (*Yuri Dolgoruki*) is based at Yagelnaya in the Northern Fleet. The second boat—*Alexander Nevsky* (*K*-550)—arrived at its home base at Rybachiy near Petropavlovsk in September 2015, where it was joined by the third Borei—*Vladimir Monomakh* (*K*-551)—in September 2016.

The first of the improved Borei-A (Project 955A) SSBNs, and the fourth Borei submarine—*Knyaz* Vladimir (K-549)—was after much delay finally accepted into the Navy on June 12, 2020 (Russian Federation Defense Ministry 2020b).

The fifth Borei—*Knyaz Oleg (K-552)*—underwent hull pressure tests in November 2016 and was originally scheduled for delivery in 2018 but was delayed for several years before finally being launched in July 2020 (TASS 2020c). The boat began its sea trials in June 2021 and launched a MIRVed Bulava SLBM in October 2021 —the 39th Bulava test-launch (TASS 2021d; Lindemann 2021). *Knyaz Oleg* was delivered to the Navy in December 2021 and will join the Pacific Fleet (Sevmash 2021a), bringing the total number of Borei SSBNs in the Pacific Fleet to three. Significant upgrades are underway at the Pacific SSBN base (Figure 2).

The keel of the sixth boat—*Generalissimus Suvorov* was laid down in December 2014 for possible completion in 2018 but also suffered delays. In December 2020, Russian Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu declared that the Navy was expected to receive the *Generalissimus Suvorov* in 2021 (Russian Federation 2020). The boat was launched in December 2021 and delivered to the Navy in December 2022 from where it was sent to its temporary base with the Northern Fleet (Sevmash 2021a; TASS 2023a).

The keel for the seventh boat—*Emperor Alexander III* —was laid down in December 2015 for scheduled delivery in 2019 but also experienced delays. It was launched in December 2022, and likely will begin sea trials in June 2023 before being delivered to the Navy's Pacific Fleet in December 2023 (TASS 2021e, 2022d).

The keel for the eighth Borei SSBN—*Knyaz Pozharsky*—was laid in December 2016 and scheduled for potential launch between 2021 and 2023, but as of writing this had not yet occurred (Russian Federation Defense Ministry 2016).

The keels for the ninth and 10th Borei SSBNs—*Dmitry Donskoy* and *Knyaz Potemkin*—were laid in August 2021 (Sevmash 2021b). The *Dmitry Donskoy* shared its name



Satellite Imagery © 2023 Maxar Technologies



with Russia's last Typhoon-class SSBN, which operated as a weapons testing platform and was decommissioned in early 2023 (TASS 2023b). These two SSBNs are scheduled to be delivered by the completion of the State Armaments Program in 2027, bringing the total fleet up to 10 boats (Russian Federation 2021b). Eventually, five SSBNs will be assigned to the Northern Fleet, and five will be assigned to the Pacific (TASS 2018b).

In February 2022, Russia conducted its annual nuclear force readiness exercise, during which several Kalibr cruise missiles were launched, and a Delfin-class nuclear powered-submarine launched a Sineva SLBM from the Barents Sea (Russian Federation 2022g). A Sineva ballistic missile was also launched from the Barents Sea as a part of Russia's strategic nuclear forces exercise in October 2022 (TASS 2022e). In 2019, technical malfunctions during the strategic exercises prompted aborted SLBM launches, and required the use of backup launch systems, for the 3M-54 Kalibr cruise missile launches (Sidorkova and Kanaev 2019).

The Russian Navy is also developing the Status-6 Poseidon mentioned above-a nuclear-powered, very long range, nuclear-armed torpedo. Underwater trials began in December 2018. The weapon, scheduled for delivery in 2027, will be carried by specially configured submarines (TASS 2018c). The first of these special submarines the Project 09852 Belgorod (K-329)-was launched in April 2019 and was originally scheduled for delivery to the Navy by the end of 2020; however, it began sea trials in June 2021 and returned to dry dock in October 2021

(Sutton 2021a, 2021b). Russian defense sources indicated that the "first batch" of Poseidon torpedoes had been produced and would soon be delivered to the Belgorod submarine, despite an apparent aborted test of the torpedo in November 2022 (TASS 2023c; Sciutto 2022). In addition, a throw test of a Poseidon mock-up using the Belgorod was completed in January 2023 (TASS 2023d).

Belgorod will become Russia's largest submarine and reportedly will be capable of carrying up to six Poseidon torpedoes (TASS 2019b). It was seen operating in the Barents Sea throughout September 2022 (Sutton 2022), although it is unclear if the Poseidon is already operational. The launch of the second Poseidon-capable submarine-Project 09851 Khabarovsk-was expected to take place in the autumn of 2021, but appears to have been delayed until 2023 (TASS 2021f; Starchak 2023a). Khabarovsk will reportedly also be capable of carrying up to six Poseidon torpedoes (TASS 2020d).

Strategic bombers

Russia operates two types of nuclear-capable heavy bombers: the Tu-160 Blackjack and the Tu-95 MS Bear-H. We estimate that there are roughly 68 bombers in the active inventory, of which perhaps only 55 are counted as deployed under New START. Both bomber types can carry the nuclear AS-15 Kent (Kh-55) air-launched cruise missile and upgraded versions are being equipped to carry the new AS-23B (Kh-102) nuclear cruise missile. Two versions of the Tu-95 are thought to exist: Tu-95H6,

which can carry up to six missiles internally, and Tu-95H16, which was built to carry missiles both internally and on wing-mounted pylons for a total of 16 missiles. The Tu-95 modernization program is equipping the Tu-95s to carry eight AS-23B missiles externally for a maximum of 14 missiles per aircraft (if it can still carry AS-15s internally). The Tu-160s are also being modernized to carry up to 12 AS-23B internally. The new AS-23B being added during bomber modernization will likely replace the AS-15.

It is unclear how many nuclear weapons are assigned to the heavy bombers. Each Tu-160 can carry up to 40,000 kilograms (about 44 tons) of ordnance, including 12 nuclear AS-15B air-launched cruise missiles, whereas the Tu-95 MS can carry six to 16 cruise missiles, depending on configuration. Combined, the bombers could potentially carry over 800 weapons, but we estimate that weapons only exist for deployed bombers for a total of approximately 580 bomber weapons, as other nuclear-armed states tend not to retain significantly more nuclear weapons than can be carried by their deployed force. Of these, we estimate that given the sizes of the nuclear storage bunkers, roughly 200 are stored at Russia's two strategic bomber bases-Engels in Saratov oblast and Ukrainka in Amur oblast-and the rest are thought to be in central storage. The Tu-160 may also have a secondary mission with nuclear gravity bombs, but it seems unlikely that the old and slow Tu-95 would stand much of a chance against modern air defense systems.² Modernization of the nuclear weapons storage bunker at Engels Air Base continued throughout 2022.3 Russia has used both Tu-160s and Tu-95 bombers in combat roles throughout the war in Ukraine, which has resulted in some of Russia's strategic bombers being damaged; at least two Tu-95 bombers were visibly damaged as a result of a likely Ukrainian airstrike on Engels air base in December 2022 (Cenciotti 2022; Röpcke 2022) (Figure 3).

In addition to the armament upgrades to both types of strategic bombers, Russia is conducting a significant modernization campaign for its aging Tu-160 force. However, there is some confusion with regards to the nomenclature of the upgraded planes, with various news outlets using Tu-160, Tu-160 M, Tu-160M1, and Tu-160 M2 designations interchangeably. It appears that all upgraded Tu-160s fall under the Tu-160 M designation, and the M1 and M2 suffixes refer to successive phases of modernization-the first of which reportedly includes a new engine-the NK-32-02-that is said to increase the aircraft's range by approximately 1,000 kilometers (TASS 2017), as well as a new autopilot system and the removal of obsolete components, and the second of which includes a new radar, cockpit, communications, and avionics

equipment (TASS 2020c, 2020e). Some of the Tu-160Ms are being modernized with brand-new airframes, as the Russian Aerospace Forces currently does not have enough existing Tu-160 airframes to accommodate the 50-aircraft order made by the Russian Aerospace Force (Russian Federation 2018b; Krasnaya Zvezda 2020; Butowski 2016; TASS 2018d). During Putin's 2018 factory visit in Kazan, he described the requirement for the new aircraft: "The older version of this plane was discontinued in 1993. In 2015, we decided to modernize it and resume production. This, in fact, is a completely different aircraft, including avionics and everything else. [...] It may look the same, but the engine, the flight range and the capacity are different" (Russian Federation 2018b).

The Tu-160 M's first flight with its older engine was conducted in February 2020, and the aircraft's first flight with its next-generation engine took place in November 2020, although the United Aircraft Corporation declined to show pictures of the November test flight due to classification concerns, instead electing to couple its announcement with pictures of an older version of the plane (United Aircraft Corporation 2020). A second Tu-160 M, converted from an older Tu-160 airframe, began ground tests at the Gorbunov factory in December 2020 and flight tests in January 2022 (TASS 2020f; Ignatyeva 2023). The first newly-manufactured Tu-160 M bomber conducted its maiden flight in January 2022 (United Aircraft Corporation 2022a). Delivery of the first two Tu-160 Ms to the Russian Aerospace Forces for flight testing was delayed by several months until January 2023 (Ignatyeva 2023). The third Tu-160 M is reportedly still being assembled (TASS 2023e). Flight tests of the Tu-160 M are expected to last up to three years, indicating a potential entry into combat service around 2025 (Starchak 2023b).

The delays associated with the Tu-160 M program have been so severe that the Russian Ministry of Industry and Trade has filed a lawsuit against the aircraft manufacturer (Interfax 2022f). It is possible that the eventual target of 50 new Tu-160 M bombers might not be reached, but if it does, it would probably result in the retirement of most, if not all, of the remaining Tu-95MSs, which are expected to be retired before 2035.

The Tu-160 modernization program, meanwhile, is only a temporary bridge to the next-generation bomber known as PAK-DA, the development of which has been underway for several years. The Russian government signed a contract with manufacturer Tupolev in 2013 to construct the PAK-DA at the Kazan factory. Research and development work on the PAK-DA has reportedly



Engels Air Force Base is the home base for all Tu-160 Blackjacks and one regiment of Tu-95 Bear bombers. After Engels was attacked twice by Ukrainian drones on December 5 and 26, 2022, most of the Blackjacks and Bears were moved to different locations. Belaya Air Force Base normally houses Tu-22 Backfires, but after the December attacks on Engels, several Blackjacks can be seen that are not normally housed at Belaya. Satellite Imagery

Figure 3. Movement of Tu-160 Blackjacks from Engels to Belaya bases between November 2022 and January 2023.

been completed, and the aircraft is expected to share many systems with the Tu-160 M (TASS 2019c). Construction of the first aircraft's cockpit reportedly began in the spring of 2020, and final assembly has been postponed from 2021 to 2023 in advance of flight trials (TASS 2020g, 2021h). Preliminary tests of the PAK-DA are scheduled for April 2023 (to be completed by fall 2025), and state tests are scheduled for February 2026. Initial production is expected to begin in 2027, with serial production beginning in 2028 or 2029 (Izvestia 2020; TASS 2019d). However, it is unclear whether the Russian aviation industry has enough capacity to develop and produce two strategic bombers at the same time, and as such this development schedule could face delays.

Nonstrategic nuclear weapons

Russia is updating many of its shorter-range, so-called "nonstrategic" nuclear weapons and introducing new types. This effort is less clear and comprehensive than the strategic forces modernization plan but also involves phasing out Soviet-era weapons and replacing them with newer but fewer weapons. New systems are being added, which prompted the Trump administration's Nuclear Posture Review to accuse Russia of "increasing the total number of [nonstrategic nuclear] weapons in its arsenal, while significantly improving its delivery capabilities" (US Department of Defense 2018, 9). In the longer term, though, the emergence of more advanced conventional weapons could potentially result

MAXAR FAS

in reduction or retirement of some existing nonstrategic nuclear weapons.

Regardless of the number, the Russian military continues to attribute importance to nonstrategic nuclear weapons for use by naval, tactical air, and air and missile-defense forces, as well as on short-range ballistic missiles. Part of the rationale is that nonstrategic nuclear weapons are needed to offset the superior conventional forces of NATO, particularly of the United States. Russia also appears to be motivated by a desire to counter China's large and increasingly capable conventional forces, and by the fact that having a sizable inventory of nonstrategic nuclear weapons helps Moscow keep overall nuclear parity with the combined nuclear forces of the United States, the United Kingdom, and France.

After the 2018 Nuclear Posture Review was published, defense sources distributed inaccurate and exaggerated information in Washington that attributed nuclear capability to several Russian systems that had either been retired or were not, in fact, nuclear. Moreover, although the Nuclear Posture Review claimed that Russia has increased its nonstrategic nuclear weapons over the past decade, the inventory has in fact declined significantly-by about onethird—during that period (Kristensen 2019). Moreover, although the 2018 Nuclear Posture Review stated that Russia has "up to 2,000" nonstrategic nuclear weapons and defense officials frequently have claimed it has more than 2,000, the US Defense Intelligence Agency's Worldwide Threat Assessment in 2021 stated that "Russia probably possesses 1,000 to 2,000 nonstrategic nuclear warheads" (US Defense Intelligence Agency 2021, 54). The range reflects difference estimates within the US intelligence community; the military uses the higher number. Rumors emerged in early-2022 that some in the Intelligence Community believe the number of Russian non-strategic nuclear weapons could increase significantly-potentially doubling-by 2030 (Bender 2022; Kristensen 2022).⁴

We estimate that Russia today has approximately 1,816 nonstrategic nuclear warheads, potentially fewer: The US Department of State's treaty compliance report from 2022 assesses that "Russia currently has an active stockpile of 1,000 to 2,000 [non-strategic nuclear weapons], *including warheads awaiting dismantlement*" (US Department of State 2022c, 11; emphasis added). These warheads are assigned for delivery by air, naval, ground, and various defensive forces. Although there are many rumors about greater inventories and additional nuclear systems, there is little authoritative public information available. This estimate—and the categories of Russian weapons that

we have been describing in the Nuclear Notebook for years—accords with that of the 2022 treaty compliance report (see above) and 2018 Nuclear Posture Review, which stated:

Russia is modernizing an active stockpile of up to 2,000 nonstrategic nuclear weapons, including those employable by ships, planes, and ground forces. These include air-to-surface missiles, short range ballistic missiles, gravity bombs, and depth charges for medium-range bombers, tactical bombers, and naval aviation, as well as anti-ship, anti-submarine, and anti-aircraft missiles and torpedoes for surface ships and submarines, a nuclear ground-launched cruise missile in violation of the 1987 Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty, and Moscow's antiballistic missile system (US Department of Defense 2018, 53).

This assessment constituted the first substantial official US public statement on the status and composition of the Russian nonstrategic nuclear arsenal in over two decades, even though it also raises questions about assumptions and counting rules. Most of the nonstrategic weapon systems are dual-capable, which means not all platforms may be assigned nuclear missions and not all operations are nuclear. Moreover, even though Russia may increase a category of dual-capable launchers, this would not necessarily mean that the number of nuclear warheads assigned to that category is also increasing. Finally, many of the delivery platforms are in various stages of overhaul and would not be able to launch nuclear weapons at this time.

Sea-based nonstrategic nuclear weapons

As far as we can ascertain, the biggest user of nonstrategic nuclear weapons in the Russian military is the navy, which we estimate has roughly 835 warheads approximately 100 fewer than the previous year due to estimated fluctuations in Russian force structure—for use by land-attack cruise missiles, anti-ship cruise missiles, anti-submarine rockets, anti-aircraft missiles, torpedoes, and depth charges. These weapons may be used by submarines, aircraft carriers, cruisers, destroyers, frigates, corvettes, and naval aircraft. The actual number of sea-based nonstrategic nuclear weapons may be lower than our estimate of 835 because not all vessels with dual-capable weapon systems may be assigned nuclear warheads.

Major naval modernization programs focus on the next class of nuclear attack submarines, known in Russia as Project 885/M or Yasen-M. The program is progressing very slowly. The first of these boats—known as *Severodvinsk*—finally entered service in 2015 after 16 years of construction and is thought to be equipped with

a nuclear version of the -3M 14 Kalibr (SS-N-30A) land-attack sea-launched cruise missile (Gertz 2015). The second boat, and the lead ship of the improved Yasen-M class-known as Kazan-was originally scheduled to join the Northern Fleet in late 2019 (TASS 2018e); however, the boat was delayed due to the poor results of its dockside trials, which indicated that "some of the ship's auxiliary sub-assemblies and mechanisms do not meet the requirements of the specifications set by the Defense Ministry" (TASS 2019e). The Kazan underwent sea trials in late 2020, successfully hitting a target over 1,000 kilometers away with a Kalibr cruise missile (TASS 2020h). The Kazan was delivered to the Navy in May 2021 and is now operational with the Northern Fleet (TASS 2021g). The next Yasen-M boat the Novosibirsk-began sea trials in July 2021, was delivered to the Navy's Pacific Fleet in December 2021, and became operational in 2022 (Manaranche 2021; Sevmash 2021c).

Six additional Yasen-M nuclear-powered nucleararmed guided missile submarines (SSGNs)—named *Krasnoyarsk, Arkhangelsk, Perm, Ulyanovsk, Voronezh,* and *Vladivostok*—are under various stages of construction. The *Krasnoyarsk* was launched in July 2021 and began conducting its sea trials in late 2022 (TASS 2022f). The five other boats were laid down in 2015, 2016, 2017, 2020, and 2020, respectively (RIA Novosti 2015; TASS 2016, 2020i). Russia is reportedly considering building two additional Yasen-M SSGNs, although this has yet to be officially confirmed (TASS 2022g).

The first Yasen submarine is reportedly 10 to 12 meters longer than the improved Yasen-M submarine and can therefore accommodate 40 Kalibr missiles-eight more than its successors (Gady 2018). The Yasen-M boats reportedly also have improved reactors and sonar systems, which may enhance their ability to evade detection (Kaushal et al. 2021).

In addition to dual-capable Kalibr land-attack cruise missiles, the Yasen-class submarines will also be able to deliver the SS-N-27 Sizzler (3M-54) anti-ship cruise missile, the SS-N-26 Strobile (3M-55) anti-ship cruise missile-which the US Air Force's National Air and Space Intelligence Center says is "nuclear possible"the SS-N-16 (Veter) nuclear anti-submarine rockets, as well as nuclear torpedoes (US Air Force 2020, 36). Additionally, in October 2021 and 2022, the Severodvinsk successfully test-launched the 3M-22 Tsirkon (SS-NX-33) hypersonic missile from surface and sub-surface positions-the first tests of the new system from a submarine (TASS 2021h, 2023f). According to Russian military officials, the Yasen-M submarines can salvo-launch several different types of missiles using modernized UKSK-M "universal

launchers" that can accommodate multiple systems (Ramm, Surkov, and Dmitriev 2017; Interfax 2021; TASS 2021i).

Other upgrades of naval nonstrategic nuclearcapable platforms include those planned for the Sierra class (Project 945), the Oscar II class (Project 949A), and the Akula class (Project 971). While the conventional version of the Kalibr is being fielded on a wide range of submarines and ships, the nuclear version will likely replace the current SS-N-21 (Sampson) nuclear landattack cruise missile on select attack submarines. There is also speculation that Russia might consider building a new type of cruise missile submarine based on the Borei SSBN design, which would be called Borei-K. The Borei-Ks could potentially carry nuclear-armed cruise missiles instead of ballistic missiles, and if they were approved then they would be scheduled for delivery after 2027 (TASS 2019f). However, given that the incoming Yasen-M submarines are also capable of delivering nuclear-armed cruise missiles, there may be no need for a new type of SSGN.

Air-based nonstrategic nuclear weapons

The Russian Air Force is the military's second-largest user of nonstrategic nuclear weapons, with roughly 500 such weapons assigned for delivery by Tu-22M3 (Backfire) intermediate-range bombers, Su-24M (Fencer-D) fighter-bombers, the new Su-34 (Fullback) fighter bomber, and the MiG-31K. All types can deliver nuclear weapons.

A total of four regiments are now equipped with the new Su-34, which is replacing the Su-24, with more than 145 aircraft delivered so far (Scramble 2023). Russia is also purchasing an additional 76 upgraded units of the Su-34M with improved avionics, of which 14 had reportedly been delivered as of March 2023 (Lavrov and Krezul 2020; Scramble 2023).

The Tu-22M3 can also deliver Kh-22 (AS-4 Kitchen) air-launched cruise missiles, which is being replaced by an upgraded version known as Kh-32. The Tu-22M3 and Su-24M are also being upgraded, and the new Tu-22M3M—which reportedly contains 80 percent entirely new avionics and shares a communications suite with the new Su-57 fighter—conducted its maiden flight in December 2018 (United Aircraft Corporation 2018; TASS 2020j). The second prototype of the upgraded Tu-22M3M conducted its first flight in March 2020, and has since conducted four additional flight tests-one of which tested the plane's resilience at supersonic speeds (TASS 2020k). The Tu-22M3M—in addition to the Tu-160M and future PAK-DA strategic bombers—will eventually be

equipped with a new Kh-95 hypersonic missile, a prototype of which has reportedly already been tested (RIA Novosti 2021b).

It is possible that the Russian Air Force also has various types of other guided bombs, air-to-surface missiles, and air-to-air missiles with nuclear capability. If they exist, however, these systems would probably already be included in the Defense Intelligence Agency's estimate of 1,000 to 2,000 nonstrategic warheads (US Defense Intelligence Agency 2021, 54).

Russia has also developed a new long-range, dualcapable, air-launched ballistic missile system known as the 9-A-7760 Kinzhal. The missile, which appears similar to the ground-launched SS-26 short-range ballistic missile used on the Iskander system, allegedly has a range of up to 2,000 kilometers if launched from a specially modified MiG-31K (Foxhound) designated as MiG-31IK, and up to 3,000 kilometers if launched from the Tu-22M3 bomber (the range is the combined combat range of the aircraft plus the missile). The MiG-31IK cannot carry both the Kinzhal and its regular air-to-air missiles and must therefore be deployed alongside a protective air detail (TASS 2018f). In December 2021, Defence Minister Shoigu announced that in 2021 "a separate aviation regiment was formed, armed with MiG-31IK aircraft with the Dagger hypersonic missile" (Russian Federation 2021a), apparently in the North Fleet area on the Kola Peninsula. Plans reportedly are underway to equip the Western and Central Military Districts with Kinzhal missiles by 2024 (Izvestia 2021; TASS 2021j). The Kinzhal was used in combat for the first time in March 2022 during the war in Ukraine, and Russian Defense Ministry Sergei Shoigu noted in August 2022 that the missile had been used on three separate occasions during the conflict (TASS 2022h). In February 2023, President Putin announced that Russia would speed up mass production of Kinzhal (TASS 2023g).

Additionally, the Russian Aerospace Force reportedly received its first batch of Su-57 (PAK-FA) fighter jets in late 2020 and deliveries continued through 2022 (TASS 2020l; United Aircraft Corporation 2022b). The delivery of 22 aircraft is scheduled by the end of 2024, and the full contract is expected to comprise 76 planes for delivery by the end of 2028 (Suciu 2021; TASS 2020m). The US Department of Defense says that the Su-57s are nuclear-capable (US Department of Defense 2018). They will reportedly also be equipped with hypersonic "missiles with characteristics similar to that of the Kinzhal" (TASS 2018g).

Nonstrategic nuclear weapons in missile defense

Russian officials said over a decade ago that about 40 percent of the country's 1991 stockpile of air

defense nuclear warheads remained in Russia's nuclear stockpile. Alexei Arbatov, then a member of the Russian Federation State Duma defense committee, wrote in 1999 that the 1991 inventory included 3,000 air defense warheads (Arbatov 1999). Many of those were probably from systems that had been retired, and US intelligence officials estimated that the number had declined to around 2,500 by the late 1980s (Cochran et al. 1989), in which case the 1991 inventory might have been closer to 2,000 air defense warheads. In 1992, Russia promised to destroy half of its nuclear air defense warheads, but Russian officials said in 2007 that 60 percent had been destroyed (Pravda 2007). If those officials were correct, the number of nuclear warheads for Russian air defense forces in 2007 might have been 800 to 1,000.

The 2018 Nuclear Posture Review claimed that Russia continues to use nuclear warheads in its air and missile defense forces; however, the document did not identify which systems have dual-capability or how many are assigned nuclear warheads. The US Defense Intelligence Agency said in its March 2018 Worldwide Threat Assessment that: "Russia may also have warheads for surface-to-air and other aerospace defense missile systems" (Ashley 2018).

Russia currently operates several different kinds of missile defense complexes for use against different tiers of threats. The A-135 antiballistic missile defense system around Moscow is equipped with 68 nuclear-tipped 53T6 Gazelle interceptors. In addition, the mobile S-300 and S-400 systems are designed for theater air and missile defense, and US government sources privately indicate that both the S-300 (SA-20) and S-400 (SA-21) are dual-capable.

Russia is developing several next-generation air and missile defense systems to supplement—and in some cases replace—its older systems. An upgrade of the A-135 to the A-235 Nudol is expected to be complete by the end of 2023; however, it is possible that the A-235 system will not be equipped with nuclear warheads and will instead rely on conventional warheads or kinetic hit-to-kill technology (Krasnaya Zvezda 2017; Starchak 2023c). Other incoming Russian missile defense systems —including the S-550 and Aerostat, as well as the S-350 replacing the S-300—are expected to utilize conventional warheads rather than nuclear ones; however, their improved ranges and speeds will also likely offer them the capabilities to target satellites in orbit (Hendrickx 2021; TASS 2021k).

Assuming that the inventory of nuclear weapons assigned to Russian air and missile defenses has shrunk further since 2007 (due to the improving capabilities of conventional air-defense interceptors and continued retirement of excess warheads), we estimate that nearly 290 nuclear warheads are available for air defense forces today, plus an estimated 90 additional warheads for the Moscow A-135 missile defense system and coastal defense units, making a total inventory of about 380 warheads. However, it must be emphasized that this estimate, because of limited transparency and authoritative sources, comes with considerable uncertainty and low confidence about its accuracy.

Ground-based nonstrategic nuclear weapons

Russian Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu announced in December 2019 that the upgrade of all army missile brigades to the 350-kilometer range SS-26 (Iskander) short-range ballistic missile had been completed (Russian Federation 2019), but construction continues at several bases four years later and not all have missile depots (Figure 4). This includes at least 12 brigades: four in the Western Military District; two in the Southern Military District; two in the Central Military District, and at least four in the Eastern Military District. Each brigade has 12 launchers, each with two missiles for a total of 24 missiles (at least one reload is in storage). In 2019, Izvestia quoted unnamed defense ministry sources saying that each brigade would receive an additional battalion so that each brigade in the future would have 16 launchers with 32 missiles (Izvestia 2019). We estimate that there are roughly 70 warheads for shortrange ballistic missiles. Unconfirmed rumors suggest that the SSC-7 (9M728 or *R*-500) ground-launched cruise missile may also have nuclear capability.

In February 2023, Belarussian military officials claimed that they were autonomously operating Russian-supplied nuclear-capable SS-26 Iskander missile systems in the context of the war in Ukraine, and they were spotted training at a base near Osipovichi later that month (Reuters 2023b; Kristensen 2023). Russia also claims to be constructing a nuclear storage site for tactical nuclear weapons in Belarus, for which the Russian-supplied Iskanders could be a potential carrier (Smotrim 2023). However, at this stage it remains highly unclear whether Russia actually intends to deploy nuclear weapons to Belarus, or if it is instead building the infrastructure to do so in the future.

Russia has also developed and deployed a dualcapable ground-launched cruise missile—identified as the 9M729 (SSC-8)—in violation of the now-defunct Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty (US Department of State 2019). The first two 9M729 battalions were deployed in late 2017 (Gordon 2017), and US intelligence sources indicated in December 2018 that Russia had deployed four battalions in the Western, Southern, Central, and Eastern Military Districts with nearly 100 missiles (including spares) (Gordon 2019). We estimate that these four battalions are co-located with the Iskander sites at Elanskiy, Kapustin Yar (possibly moved to a permanent base by now, possibly in the Far East), Mozdok, and Shuya.



Comparison of garrisons housing the Iskander SRBM The upgrade of all army missile brigades to the dual-capable Iskander (SS-26) SRBM is underway. Each of the 12 missile brigades will house 12 to 16 Iskander launchers, each with two missiles. Although most garrisons have missile depots, others have no onsite missile storage facilities.

54.6484°, 21.8231° (Chernyakhovsk)

Satellite Imagery © 2023 Maxar Technologies



It is unknown if Russia has added 9M729 battalions beyond the four reported in December 2018. There is no public confirmation that it has, but in February 2019, only a few weeks after Russia acknowledged the existence of the 9M729 but claimed its range was legal, the press service of Russia's Western Military District reported it had carried out "electronic launches" of the 9M279 in the Leningrad region (RIA Novosti 2019). This could potentially indicate the 9M729 has been added to a fifth brigade (the 26th Missile Brigade outside Luga about 125 kilometers south of St. Petersburg) or that launchers were sent there for training. And in December 2019, Izvestia reported that the Russian military planned to add a fourth battalion to each existing Iskander brigade, each of which previously comprised three battalions of four launchers each (each launcher carries two missiles and probably two reloads) (Izvestia 2019). It remains to be seen if this means that 9M729 launchers will be added to all of Russia's 12 Iskander brigades.

Notes

- We estimate that Russia stores its nuclear weapons at approximately 40 permanent storage sites across the country, including about 10 national-level central storage sites (Kristensen and Norris 2014, 2–9; US Department of State 2022d, 10). Essential references for following Russian strategic nuclear forces include the general New START aggregate data that the US and Russian governments release biannually; BBC Monitoring; Pavel Podvig's website on Russian strategic nuclear forces (Podvig n.d.); and the Russia profile maintained by the James Martin Center for Nonproliferation Studies (2018) on the Nuclear Threat Initiative website.
- 2. One normally well-informed source said there are no nuclear gravity bombs for the Tu-95 MS and Tu-160 aircraft (Podvig 2005).
- 3. Russia is also adding conventional cruise missiles to its bomber fleet, a capability that was showcased in September 2015 when Tu-160 and Tu-95 MS bombers launched several long-range conventional Kh-555 and Kh-101 cruise missiles against targets in Syria, and throughout 2022 and 2023 during the war in Ukraine. New storage facilities have been added to Russia's bomber bases over the past few years that might be related to the introduction of conventional cruise missiles.
- 4. A US government telegram stated in September 2009 that Russia had "3,000-5,000 plus" nonstrategic nuclear weapons (Hedgehogs.net 2010), a number that comes close to our estimate at the time (Kristensen 2009). The US deputy undersecretary of defense for policy, James Miller, stated in 2011 that nongovernmental sources estimated Russia might have 2,000 to 4,000 nonstrategic nuclear weapons (Miller 2011). The US Department of State assessed in 2022 that Russia had an active stockpile of 1,000-2,000 nonstrategic nuclear warheads, including

warheads awaiting dismantlement (US Department of State 2022d, 11). For a more in-depth overview of Russian and US nonstrategic nuclear weapons, see Kristensen (2012). Some analysts estimated that Russia has significantly fewer warheads assigned to nonstrategic forces (Sutyagin et al. 2012).

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

Funding

This research was carried out with generous contributions from the John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation, the New-Land Foundation, the Ploughshares Fund, the Prospect Hill Foundation, Longview Philanthropy, the Stewart R. Mott Foundation, the Future of Life Institute, Open Philanthropy, and individual donors.

Notes on contributors

Hans M. Kristensen is the director of the Nuclear Information Project with the Federation of American Scientists in Washington, DC. His work focuses on researching and writing about the status of nuclear weapons and the policies that direct them. Kristensen is a coauthor of the world nuclear forces overview in the *SIPRI Yearbook* (Oxford University Press) and a frequent adviser to the news media on nuclear weapons policy and operations. He has coauthored Nuclear Notebook since 2001. Inquiries should be directed to FAS, 1112 16th Street NW, Suite 600, Washington, DC, 20036 USA; +1 (202) 546–3300.

Matt Korda is a senior research associate and project manager for the Nuclear Information Project at the Federation of American Scientists, where he coauthors the Nuclear Notebook with Hans Kristensen. Matt is also an Associate Researcher with the Nuclear Disarmament, Arms Control and nonproliferation Programme at the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI). Previously, he worked for the Arms Control, Disarmament, and WMD Non-Proliferation Centre at NATO headquarters in Brussels. He received his MA in International Peace and Security from the Department of War Studies at King's College London. Matt's research interests and recent publications focus on nuclear deterrence and disarmament, progressive foreign policy, and the nexus between nuclear weapons, climate change, and injustice.

Eliana Reynolds is a research associate for the Nuclear Information Project at the Federation of American Scientists. Previously, Eliana worked as a Project Associate for DPRK Counterproliferation at CRDF Global, focusing on WMD nonproliferation initiatives to curb North Korea's ability to gain revenue to build its weapons programs. Eliana graduated with her BA in Political Science with minors in Music and Korean in 2021 from the University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC).

References

- Arbatov, A. 1999. "Deep Cuts and De-Alerting: A Russian Perspective." In *The Nuclear Turning Point: A Blueprint for Deep Cuts and De-Alerting of Nuclear Weapons*, edited by H. A. Feiveson, 319. Washington, DC: Brooking Institution Press.
- Ashley, R. 2018. "Statement for the Record: Worldwide Threat Assessment." *Prepared Statement to the Senate Armed Services Committee*, March 6, 12. https://www.armed-servi cessenate.gov/imo/media/doc/Ashley_03-06-18/pdf
- Bender, B. 2022. "Nuclear Fears Mount as Ukraine Crisis Deepens." *Politico*, January 27. https://www.politico.com/ news/2022/01/27/nuclear-fears-mount-ukraine-crisis-dee pens-00003088.
- Butowski, P. 2016. *Russia's Warplanes, Vol. 2: Russian-Made Military Aircraft and Helicopters Today.* Austria: Harpia Publishing. December 16.
- Cenciotti, D. 2022. "Explosion Hits Engels-2 Airbase, Russia, Reportedly Damaging at Least Two Tu-95 Bombers." *The Aviationist*, December 5. https://theaviationist.com/2022/ 12/05/explosion-hits-engels-2-airbase-russia-reportedlydamaging-at-least-two-tu-95-bombers/
- Cochran, T. B., W. M. Arkin, R. S. Norris, and J. I. Sands. 1989. Nuclear Weapons Databook Volume IV: Soviet Nuclear Weapons, 32. Cambridge, MA: Ballinger Publishing Company.
- Cohen, Z. 2021. "New Satellite Images Show Russia May Be Preparing to Test Nuclear Powered 'Skyfall' Missile." *CNN*, August 18. https://www.cnn.com/2021/08/18/politics/rus sia-skyfall-missile-test-satellite-images/index.html
- Cordell, J. 2023. "Putin Submits Law on Suspending Nuclear Arms Treaty." *Reuters*, February 21. https://www.reuters. com/world/europe/russia-we-will-still-observe-nuclearwarhead-limits-under-new-start-2023-02-21/
- DiNanno, T. G. 2019. "General Debate Statement." 2019 UN General Assembly First Committee, October 10. http://state ments.unmeetings.org/media2/21998264/united-states.pdf
- Emelyanenkov, А. 2022. "Генеральный конструктор Владимир Дегтярь: 'Сармат' запущен в серийное производство." *Rossiskaya Gazeta*, November 23, https:// rg.ru/2022/11/23/silnee-argumenta-ne-byvaet.html
- Gady, F. S. 2018. "Russia's First *Yasen-M* Attack Sub to Begin State Trials in 2019." *The Diplomat*, December 8. https:// thediplomat.com/2018/12/russias-first-yasen-m-attacksub-to-begin-state-trials-in-2019/
- Gertz, B. 2015. "Russia Nearing Deployment of New Intermediate-Range Naval Missile." *Washington Free Beacon*, August 21. http://freebeacon.com/national-secur ity/russia-nearing-deployment-of-new-intermediaterange-naval-missile/
- Gordon, M. 2017. "Russian Cruise Missile, Deployed Secretly, Violates Treaty, Officials Say." New York Times, February 14. https://mobile.nytimes.com/2017/02/14/world/europe/ russia-cruise-missile-arms-control-treaty.html
- Gordon, M. 2019. "On Brink of Arms Treaty Exit, U. S. Finds More Offending Russian Missiles." *Wall Street Journal*, January 31. https://www.wsj.com/articles/on-brink-ofarms-treaty-exit-u-s-finds-more-offending-russian-mis siles-11548980645

- Hedgehogs.net. 2010. "US Embassy Cables: US Targets Terrorists with Conventional Warheads Fitted to Nuclear Weapons." *Wikileaks Document*.
- Hendrickx, B. 2021. "Aerostat: A Russian Long-Range Anti-Ballistic Missile System with Possible Counterspace Capabilities." *The Space Review*, October 11. https://www. thespacereview.com/article/4262/1
- Ignatyeva, L. 2023. "New Kazan Strategic Bombardier Hits the Sky." *Realnoe Vremya*, January 11. https://realnoevremya. com/articles/6873-the-kazan-aviation-plant-deliveredtwo-tu-160m-strategic-bombers
- Interfax. 2021. "The New Kazan Nuclear Submarine Will Be Able to Use Hypersonic Missiles 'Zircon'-The Navy." August 10. https://vpk.name/en/531063_the-new-kazannuclear-submarine-will-be-able-to-use-hypersonic-mis siles-zircon-the-navy.html
- Interfax. 2022a. "In Moscow, They Announced the 'Highest Level of Toxicity and hostility' from the United States." November 29. https://www.interfax.ru/world/874698
- Interfax. 2022b. "Occupation Forces Have 13% of Iskander, 37% of Kalibr, Half of Kh-101, Kh-555 Missiles Left in Stock – Reznikov." November 22. https://en.interfax.com. ua/news/general/873775.html
- Interfax. 2022c. "Ukrainian Air Defense Shoots Down Four Russian Kalibr Missiles Launched from Black Sea – Air Force." August 8. https://en.interfax.com.ua/news/general/ 851215.html
- Interfax. 2022d. "As Result of Missile Attack in Suburbs of Zaporizhia, at Least Four Killed, People Remain Under Rubble." November 27. https://en.interfax.com.ua/news/ general/872793.html
- Interfax. 2022e. "Путин: системы ПВО С-500 начали поступать в войска, МБР "Сармат" встанет на боевое дежурство до конца года." June 21. https://www.military news.ru/story.asp?rid=1&nid=576739&lang=RU
- Interfax. 2022f. "Минпромторг подал иск к 'Туполеву' на 5,8 млрд руб. За срыв сроков разработки Ту-160М." January 22. https://www.interfax.ru/russia/817811
- *Izvestia.* 2019. "Missile Formation: Iskander Brigades Increased Firepower. Now the Complexes Will Be Able to Destroy the Division of a Potential Enemy with One Blow." December 16. https://iz.ru/952462/aleksei-ramm-bogdanstepovoi/raketnoe-obedinenie-brigadam-iskanderov-uveli chili-ognevuiu-moshch
- Izvestia. 2020. "Пакетное Соглашение: Новейшему Бомбардировщику Назначили Сроки Выхода В Серию." January 14. https://iz.ru/963694/anton-lavrovroman-kretcul-aleksei-ramm/paketnoe-soglashenienoveishemu-bombardirovshchiku-naznachili-srokivykhoda-v-seriiu
- Izvestia. 2021. "Add Hypersonic: Another Military District Will Be Armed with 'Daggers." June 7. https://iz.ru/1175052/ roman-kretcul-anna-cherepanova/pribavit-giperzvukeshche-odin-voennyi-okrug-vooruzhat-kinzhalami
- James Martin Center for Nonproliferation Studies. 2018. *Russia: Nuclear*. Washington, DC: Nuclear Threat Initiative. https://www.nti.org/learn/countries/russia
- Kamchatka Info. 2022. "Some Areas of Kamchatka Will Be Closed for the Duration of the Test of an Intercontinental Ballistic Missile." June 2. https://kamchatinfo.com/news/ safe/detail/50183/?sphrase_id=2186181

- Kaushal, S., J. Byrne, J. Byrne, and G. Somerville. 2021. "The Yasen-M and the Future of Russian Submarine Forces." *Royal United Services Institute*, May 28. https://rusi.org/ explore-our-research/publications/rusi-defence-systems/ yasen-m-and-future-russian-submarine-forces
- Korda, M., and H. Kristensen. 2023. "If Arms Control Collapses, US and Russian Strategic Nuclear Arsenals Could Double in Size." FAS Strategic Security Blog, February 7. https://fas.org/blogs/security/2023/02/if-armscontrol-collapses-us-and-russian-strategic-nucleararsenals-could-double-in-size/
- Korda, M., E. Reynolds, and H. Kristensen. 2023. "Video Indicates That Lida Air Base Might Get Russian 'Nuclear Sharing' MIssion in Belarus." FAS Strategic Security Blog, April 19. https://fas.org/blogs/security/2023/04/video-indi cates-that-lida-air-base-might-get-russian-nuclear-shar ing-mission-in-belarus/
- Kornev, D., and A. Ramm. 2021. "В ракетном темпе: какие перспективы у российских стратегических сил." *Izvestiya*, January 5. https://iz.ru/1105415/dmitrii-kornevaleksei-ramm/v-raketnom-tempe-kakie-perspektivy-u-ros siiskikh-strategicheskikh-sil
- Krasnaya Zvezda. 2017. "Система Русской Пробы." January 22. http://www.redstar.ru/index.php/component/k2/ite/ 31990-sistema-russkoj-proby
- Krasnaya Zvezda. 2020. "Валентин Близнюк Человек И Самолёт." Interview with Valentin Bliznyuk, January 29. http://redstar.ru/valentin-bliznyuk-chelovek-i-samolyot/? attempt=1
- Krasnaya Zvezda. 2021a. "Ракетные Войска Стратегического Назначения – Основная Составляющая Стратегических Ядерных Сил России." *Interview with Col. Gen. Sergei V. Karakaev*, December 17. http://redstar.ru/besspornyjargument-rossii/
- Krasnaya Zvezda. 2021b. "Гарант Стабильности В Азиатско-тихоокеанском Регионе." *Interview with Vice Adm. Vladimir Dmitriev*, December 23. redstar.ru/garantstabilnosti-v-aziatsko-tihookeanskom-regione/
- Krasnaya Zvezda. 2022. "Ядерный щит России попрежнему надёжен." Interview with Col. Gen. Sergei V. Karakaev, December 16. http://redstar.ru/yadernyjshhit-rossii-po-prezhnemu-nadyozhen/
- Kristensen, H. M. 2009. "Russian Tactical Nuclear Weapons." FAS Strategic Security Blog, March 25. https://fas.org/blogs/ security/2009/03/russia-2/
- Kristensen, H. M. 2012. "Non-Strategic Nuclear Weapons." Special Report No. 3. Federation of American Scientists, May. http://www.fas.org/_docs/Non_Strategic_Nuclear_ Weapons.pdf
- Kristensen, H. M. 2018. "Russia Upgrades Nuclear Weapons Storage Site in Kaliningrad." FAS Strategic Security Blog, June 18. https://fas.org/blogs/security/2018/06/ kaliningrad/
- Kristensen, H. M. 2019. "Is the Pentagon Exaggerating Russian Tactical Nuclear Weapons?" *Forbes.com*, May 7. https://www.forbes.com/sites/hanskristensen/2019/05/07/ russian-tactical-nuclear-weapons/#5c07ae3b2d79
- Kristensen, H. M. 2022. "At Nuclear Deterrence Summit, STRATCOM Maj Gen Ferdinand Stoss (J5) Says Russia Has Up to 2,000 Non-Strategic Nukes Today and Could Potentially Have Twice That Many by 2030. No Details Yet. That is Probably the 4,000 Estimate @BryanDBender Was

Told About." *Tweet*, February 7. https://twitter.com/nukes trat/status/1490775556471861262

- Kristensen, H. M. 2023. "ONT Has Video of Russian-Supplied Iskander SRBM Launchers Training Near Osipovichi in Central Belarus. I Geo-Located the Base." *Tweet*, February 16. https://twitter.com/nukestrat/status/1626310722 215878656
- Kristensen, H. M., and R. S. Norris. 2014. "Nuclear Notebook: Worldwide Deployments of Nuclear Weapons, 2014." *The Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 70 (5): 96–108. doi:10.1177/ 0096340214547619.
- Kryukov, M. 2022. "Ryabkov Explained Why Moscow Refused to Meet on START with Washington." *Krasnaya Zvezda*, November 29. https://tvzvezda.ru/news/2022112 91545-Iy0jU.html
- Lavrov, A., and R. Krezul. 2020. "«сухой» Воздух: Минобороны Закупит Су-34 Усовершенствованной Версии." *Izvestia*, May 29. https://iz.ru/1016971/anton-lav rov-roman-kretcul/sukhoi-vozdukh-minoborony-zakupitsu-34-usovershenstvovannoi-versii
- Lee, M. 2023. "US, Russia Stop Sharing Nuke Data Under Faltering New START." *Associated Press*, March 28. https:// apnews.com/article/us-russia-new-start-nuclear-treaty-1e165bfac0cb3c3074de9ace11e38d87
- Lewis, J. 2021. "Russia Resumes Burevestnik Testing." Arms Control Wonk, August 18. https://www.armscontrolwonk. com/archive/1212985/russia-resumes-burevestnik-testing/
- Liebermann, O., and N. Bertrand. 2023. "US Believes Russia Had Failed Intercontinental Ballistic Missile Test Around When Biden Was in Ukraine." *CNN*, February 22, https:// edition.cnn.com/2023/02/21/politics/russia-intercontinen tal-ballistic-missile-test/index.html
- Light, F. 2022. "Kadyrov Says Russia Should Use Low-Yield Nuclear Weapon." *Reuters*, October 1. https://www.reuters. com/world/europe/russia-says-its-troops-left-lymanavoid-encirclement-2022-10-01/
- Lindemann, I. 2021. "Ракетный Подводный Крейсер «князь Олег» Запустил «булаву» Из Акватории Белого Моря." *TV Zvezda*, October 21. https://tvzvezda.ru/news/ 20211021930-oJs6L.html
- Luzin, P. 2021. "Russia's Defense Industry and Its Influence on Policy: Stuck in a Redistributive Feedback Loop." *Russia Matters*, November 3. https://russiamatters.org/analysis/ russias-defense-industry-and-its-influence-policy-stuckredistributive-feedback-loop
- Macias, A. 2018. "Russia is Preparing to Search for a Nuclear-Powered Missile That Was Lost at Sea Months Ago After a Failed Test." *CNBC*, August 21. https://www.cnbc.com/2018/08/21/russias-nuclear-powered-missile-that-putin-claimed-had-infinite-range-is-currently-lost-at-sea.html
- Manaranche, M. 2021. "Yasen-M Class SSGN 'Novosibirsk' Begins Its Sea Trials." *Naval News*, July 2. https://www. navalnews.com/naval-news/2021/07/yasen-m-class-ssgnnovosibirsk-begins-its-sea-trials/
- Miller, J. M. 2011. "Statement Before the Subcommittee on Strategic Forces of the House Armed Services Committee." 112th Congress, First Session. November 2. Washington, DC. https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-112hhrg71527/html/CHRG-112hhrg71527.htm
- Panda, A. 2019. "Russia Conducts Test of Nuclear-Powered Cruise Missile." The Diplomat, February 6. https://thediplo

mat.com/2019/02/russia-conducts-test-of-nuclear-pow ered-cruise-missile/

- Podvig, P. 2005. "Test of a Kh-555 Cruise Missile." *Russian Strategic Nuclear Forces*, May 26. http://russianforces.org/ blog/2005/05/test_of_a_kh555_cruise_missile.shtml
- Podvig, P. 2011. "Liner SLBM Explained." Russian Strategic Nuclear Forces, October 4. https://russianforces.org/blog/ 2011/10/liner_slbm_explained.shtml
- Podvig, P. 2015. "Is Russia Working on a Massive Dirty Bomb." *Russian Strategic Nuclear Forces*, November 10. http://russianforces.org/blog/2015/11/is_russia_working_ on_a_massive.shtml
- Podvig, P. 2018. "Two Project 667BDR Submarines Withdrawn from Service." Russian Strategic Nuclear Forces, March 14. http://russianforces.org/blog/2018/03/ two_project_667bdr_submarines.shtml
- Podvig, P. n.d. "Russian Strategic Nuclear Forces Website." http://www.russianforces.org
- Post, S. 2021. "Treaty Compliance Office Ensures Inspections Readiness." 90th Missile Wing Public Affairs, October 14. https://www.warren.af.mil/News/Features/Article/ 2810175/treaty-compliance-office-ensures-inspectionreadiness/
- Pravda. 2007. "Russia Determined to Keep Tactical Nuclear Arms for Potential Aggressors." October 31. english.pravda. ru/russia/kremlin/31-10-2007/99911-nuclear_arms-0/
- Ramm, A., N. Surkov, and E. Dmitriev. 2017. "Российский флот получит суперракетницу." *Izvestiya*, November 17. https://iz.ru/654343/aleksei-ramm-nikolai-surkov-evgeniidmitriev/rossiiskii-flot-poluchit-superraketnitcu
- Reuters. 2022. "Russia's Shoigu Holds Second Call with U.S. Defense Secretary in Three Days." October 23. https://www.reuters.com/world/russias-shoigu-holds-second-call-with-us-defense-secretary-three-days-2022-10-23/
- Reuters. 2023a. "Factbox: Russia Fires Hypersonic Kinzhal Missiles in Ukraine." March 9. https://www.reuters.com/ world/europe/russia-fires-hypersonic-kinzhal-missilesukraine-2023-03-09/
- Reuters. 2023b. "Belarus Says It is Now Operating Russian Iskander Missiles Autonomously." February 1. https:// www.reuters.com/world/europe/belarus-says-it-is-nowoperating-russian-iskander-missiles-autonomously-2023-02-01/
- RIA Novosti. 2015. "Минобороны РФ: Пятую АПЛ Проекта 'Ясень' Заложат На 'Севмаше' 19 Марта." February 6. https://ria.ru/20150206/1046344387.html
- RIA Novosti. 2019. "9M729 Missiles Launched in the Leningrad Region." February 8. https://ria.ru/20190208/ 1550601319.html
- RIA Novosti. 2021а. "Глава 'НПО Машиностроения' Сообщил О Продлении Срока Службы Ракет 'Стилет'." October 18. https://ria.ru/20211018/stilet-1754961992.html
- RIA Novosti. 2021b. "В России Создают Дальнюю Гиперзвуковую Ракету X-95." August 3. https://ria.ru/ 20210803/raketa-1744090197.html
- Röpcke, J. 2022. "Doppelter Erfolg für die Ukraine! Neben der Tu-22M3 in Rjasan wurde auch eine Tu-95 in Engels schwerbeschädigt und musste gelöscht werden. Vorher-Nachher-Bilder von @planet." *Tweet*, December 6. https:// twitter.com/JulianRoepcke/status/1600080585921372160

- Russia Federation Defense Ministry. 2022. "В Козельском ракетном соединении в шахтную пусковую установку загрузили очередную MБР «Ярс»." December 15. https:// structure.mil.ru/structure/forces/strategic_rocket/news/ more.htm?id=12448561@egNews
- Russia Insight. 2018. "BREAKING! Russia's New Top Secret 'Toy' Revealed: 'Dym' Small Arms System Protects RS-24 Yars ICBMs." YouTube, December 21. https://www.you tube.com/watch?v=97_Ipnuv254&ab_channel= RussiaInsight
- Russian Federation. 2010. "The Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation, Approved by Russian Federation Presidential Edict on 5 February 2010. Published on the Russian Presidential Website on February 8." Translation by Open Source Center via World News Connection.
- Russian Federation. 2014. "Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation, Approved by Russian Federation President V. Putin. Published on the Russian Presidential Website on December 26, Section 27. The Document is Not Available on the English Version of the Web Site." Translation via BBC Monitoring.
- Russian Federation. 2018a. "Meeting of the Valdai International Discussion Club." Transcript, October 18. http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/58848
- Russian Federation. 2018b. "Meeting with Workers of Gorbunov Kazan Aviation Factory and Tu-160M Pilots." January 25. http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/ 56707
- Russian Federation. 2019. "Defence Ministry Board Meeting." December 24. http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/ 62401
- Russian Federation. 2020. "Expanded Meeting of the Defence Ministry Board." December 21. http://en.kremlin.ru/ events/president/news/64684
- Russian Federation. 2021a. "Expanded Meeting of the Collegium of the Ministry of Defense." December 21. http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/67402
- Russian Federation. 2021b. "Закладка Боевых Кораблей Военно-морского Флота." August 23. http://kremlin.ru/ events/president/news/66436
- Russian Federation. 2022a. "Board Meeting of the Ministry of Defense." December 21. http://www.kremlin.ru/events/pre sident/news/70159/videos
- Russian Federation. 2022b. "Address by the President of the Russian Federation." February 24. http://en.kremlin.ru/ events/president/news/67843
- Russian Federation. 2022c. "Meeting with Sergei Shoigu and Valery Gerasimov." February 27. http://en.kremlin.ru/ events/president/news/67876
- Russian Federation. 2022d. "Test Launch of Sarmat ICBM." April 20. http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/ 68252
- Russian Federation. 2022e. "Address by the President of the Russian Federation." September 21. http://en.kremlin.ru/ events/president/news/69390
- Russian Federation. 2022f. "The Ceremony of Raising the Flag on Ships Entering the Navy and Launching the Nuclear Submarine 'Emperor Alexander III'." December 29. (in Russian). http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/70218
- Russian Federation. 2022g. "Strategic Deterrence Exercise." February 19. http://www.kremlin.ru/events/president/ news/67814

Russian Federation. 2023. "Presidential Address to Federal Assembly." February 21. http://en.kremlin.ru/events/presi dent/news/70565

- Russian Federation Defense Ministry. 2016. "In Severodvinsk, the Ceremony of Laying Nuclear Submarine Strategic 'Prince Pozharsky." Press Release, December 23. http:// function.mil.ru/news_page/country/more.htm?id= 12106853
- Russian Federation Defense Ministry. 2018a. "The First Regiment of the Yars Missile Systems at the Kozelsk Missile Unit Took Up Combat Duty." Press Release, December 14. https://function.mil.ru/news_page/country/ more.htm?id=12208196
- Russian Federation Defense Ministry. 2018b. "Supreme Commander-In-Chief of the Russian Federation Attends Extended Session of the Russian Defence Ministry Board Session." Press Release, December 18. http://eng.mil.ru/en/ news_page/country/more.htm?id=12208613
- Russian Federation Defense Ministry. 2019. "Chief of the General Staff of the Russian Armed Forces-First Deputy Minister of Defence General of the Army Valery Gerasimov Meets with Representatives of the Military Diplomatic Corps Accredited in Russia." Press Release, December 18. http:// eng.mil.ru/en/news page/country/more.htm?id=12267331
- Russian Federation Defense Ministry. 2020a. "Installation of the Avangard Intercontinental Ballistic Missile in a Silo Launcher." *YouTube*. December 15. https://youtu.be/ 64C8YBXU1SQ
- Russian Federation Defense Ministry. 2020b. "В День России В Состав Военно-морского Флота Торжественно Принят Новейший Ракетный Подводный Крейсер Стратегического Назначения Проекта «борей-а» «князь Владимир»." June 12. https://function.mil.ru/ news_page/country/more.htm?id=12296989@egNews
- Russian Federation Defense Ministry. 2021. "Комплексная Арктическая Экспедиция ВМФ России И РГО «умка-21»." YouTube. March 26. https://youtu.be/CkXbyklunp4
- Russian Federation Foreign Affairs Ministry. 2018. "Foreign Ministry Statement." February 5. http://www.mid.ru/for eign_policy/news/-/asset_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/con tent/id/3054864
- Russian Federation Foreign Affairs Ministry. 2020. "Basic Principles of State Policy of the Russian Federation on Nuclear Deterrence." June 2. https://www.mid.ru/en/web/ guest/foreign_policy/international_safety/disarmament/-/ asset_publisher/rp0fiUBmANaH/content/id/4152094
- Russian Federation Foreign Affairs Ministry. 2022a. "Statement by the Russian Foreign Ministry on the Situation with the Treaty on Measures for the Further Reduction and Limitation of Strategic Offensive Arms (START)." August 8. https://mid.ru/ru/foreign_policy/ news/1825525/
- Russian Federation Foreign Affairs Ministry. 2022b. "Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov's Interview with Channel One's the Great Game Political Talk Show." April 25. https://mid.ru/ en/foreign_policy/news/1810694/
- Sanders, T., (@sanders_IMINT). 2021. "Very Clear Shot of a Peresvet Combat Laser System Exposed at the Barnaul #ICBM Base." *Twitter*, September 23. https://twitter.com/ sanders_IMINT/status/1441007796468727812
- Sciutto, J. 2022. US Observed Russian Navy Preparing for Possible Test of Nuclear-Powered Torpedo. CNN,

November 10, https://edition.cnn.com/2022/11/10/poli tics/us-russia-possible-torpedo-test/index.html

- Scramble. 2023. "Russian Aerospace Forces Received Three More Su-34M Front-Line Bombers." January 4. https:// www.scramble.nl/military-news/russian-aerospace-forcesreceived-three-more-su-34m-front-line-bombers
- Sevmash. 2021а. "На Севмаше Состоялась Церемония Вывода Из Эллинга Атомной Подводной Лодки «генералиссимус Суворов»." December 25. https://www. sevmash.ru/rus/news/3181-2021-12-25-09-47-58.html
- Sevmash. 2021b. "На Севмаше Заложили Атомные Подводные Крейсеры «дмитрий Донской» И «князь Потемкин»." August 23. https://www.sevmash.ru/rus/ news/3137-2021-08-23-13-48-49.html
- Sevmash. 2021с. "На Севмаше Состоялась Церемония Передачи Военно-морскому Флоту Двух Атомных Подводных Лодок-'Князь Олег' И 'Новосибирск.'" October 21. https://www.sevmash.ru/rus/news/3177q-q-qq.html
- Sidorkova, I., and P. Kanaev 2019. "На Учениях «гром-2019» Ракеты «калибр» Запустили Не С Первой Попытки." *РБК*, October 21. https://www.rbc.ru/society/21/10/2019/ 5dad7fb79a794731f38da2df
- Smotrim. 2023. "Интервью Владимира Путина Павлу Зарубину." March 25. https://smotrim.ru/video/2586445
- Starchak, M. 2023a. "The Results of Russia's 2022 Nuclear Modernization." *Eurasia Daily Monitor* 20 (7), January 11. https://jamestown.org/program/the-results-of-russias-2022-nuclear-modernization/
- Starchak, M. 2023b. "Russia's Upgraded Tu-160 Bomber to Undergo Government Testing." *Defense News*, January 10. https://www.defensenews.com/training-sim/2023/01/10/ russias-upgraded-tu-160-bomber-to-undergo-govern ment-testing/
- Starchak, M. 2023c. "Russia to Upgrade Moscow's Missile Defenses by Year's End." *Defense News*, March 29. https:// www.defensenews.com/land/2023/03/29/russia-toupgrade-moscows-missile-defenses-by-years-end/
- Stowe-Thurston, A., M. Korda, and H. M. Kristensen. 2018. "Putin Deepens Confusion About Russian Nuclear Policy." *Russia Matters*, October 25. https://www.russiamatters.org/ analysis/putin-deepens-confusion-about-russian-nuclearpolicy
- Suciu, P. 2021. "Russia Wants New Version of Su-57 Stealth Fighter by 2025. Is That Possible?" *19FortyFive*, August 10. https://www.19fortyfive.com/2021/08/russia-wants-newversion-of-su-57-stealth-fighter-by-2025-is-that-possible/
- Sutton, H. I. 2021a. "Russia's Gigantic Submarine, Belgorod, Sails for the First Time." *Naval News*, June 25. https://www. navalnews.com/naval-news/2021/06/russias-gigantic-sub marine-belgorod-sails-for-the-first-time/
- Sutton, H. I. 2021b. "The Submarine Which Came in from the Cold: Belgorod Under Cover." *Covert Shores*, October 6. http://www.hisutton.com/Belgorod-Submarine-Returns-To-Builder.html
- Sutton, H. I. 2022. "New Images Reveal Russia's 'Missing' Submarine Belgorod in Arctic." *Naval News*, October 5. https://www.navalnews.com/naval-news/2022/10/newimages-reveal-russias-missing-submarine-belgorod-inarctic/
- Sutyagin, I., L. Waeyenberge, N. Viaene, and M. Moens. 2012. "Atomic Accounting: A New Estimate of Russia's Non-Strategic Nuclear Forces." Occasional Paper. Royal United

Services Institute, November. https://www.europeanleader shipnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/02/1211_OP_ Atomic_Accounting_Web_updated.pdf

- TASS. 2016. "Шестая Атомная Подлодка Проекта 'Ясень' Заложена На Севмаше." July 29. https://tass.ru/armiyai-opk/3496273
- TASS. 2017. "Russia Upgrades Tupolev-160M2 Bomber." October 6. https://tass.com/defense/969348
- TASS. 2018a. "Avangard Hypersonic Missiles Replace Rubezh ICBMs in Russia's Armament Plan Through 2027." March 22. http://tass.com/defense/995628
- TASS. 2018b. "Источник: Еще Две Стратегические Подлодки 'Борей-а' Построят На 'Севмаше' К 2028 Году." November 30. https://tass.ru/armiya-i-opk/5856741
- TASS. 2018с. "Источник: ВМФ России Получит На Вооружение Подводные Беспилотники 'Посейдон.'" May 12. https://tass.ru/armiya-i-opk/5194368
- TASS. 2018d. "Источник: Новый Ракетоносец Ту-160 Начал Летные Испытания На Прошлой Неделе." January 24. https://tass.ru/armiya-i-opk/4898491
- TASS. 2018e. "Russia's Yasen-Class Nuclear Attack Submarine Kazan to Begin State Trials Next Summer." December 7. http://tass.com/defense/1034816
- TASS. 2018f. "Russia Picks MiG-31 Fighter as a Carrier for Cutting-Edge Hypersonic Weapon." April 6. https://tass. com/defense/998221
- TASS. 2018g. "Su-57 Jets Will Be Equipped with Hypersonic Missiles Similar to Kinzhal—Source." December 6. http:// tass.com/defense/1034559
- TASS. 2019a. "The First Avangard Missile Regiment Took Up Combat Duty." December 27. https://tass.ru/armiya-i-opk/ 7436431
- TASS. 2019b. "Key Facts About Russia's Special-Purpose Nuclear-Powered Submarine Belgorod." April 23. https:// tass.com/defense/1055135
- TASS. 2019с. "«белый Лебедь»: ПОЛЁТ В БУДУЩЕЕ." https://tu160.tass.ru/
- TASS. 2019d. "Russia to Test Next-Generation Stealth Strategic Bomber." August 2. https://tass.com/defense/1071613
- TASS. 2019e. "Shipbuilders Unlikely to Deliver Advanced Submarine Kazan to Russian Navy in 2019 — Source." May 17. https://tass.com/defense/1058768
- TASS. 2019f. "Russia May Build Borei-K Nuclear Subs with Cruise Missiles-Source" April 20. https://tass.com/defense/ 1054714
- TASS. 2020a. "Two Regiment of the Strategic Missile Forces in 2021 Will Be Rearmed with Yars Missile System." December 21. https://tass.ru/armiya-i-opk/10312921
- TASS. 2020b "Two More 'Borei-A' Strategic Submarines Will Be Built at 'Sevmash' by 2028." November 30. https://tass. com/defense/1033658
- TASS. 2020c. "Two Borei-A Strategic Nuclear Subs to Be Laid Down in 2021 — Defense Ministry." December 29. https:// tass.com/defense/1241183
- TASS. 2020d. "Вторую Подлодку-носитель 'Посейдонов' Планируют Спустить На Воду Весной-Летом 2021 Года." November 6. https://tass.ru/armiya-i-opk/9936435
- TASS. 2020e. "First Newly-Built Tu-160M to Make Maiden Flight in 4th Quarter of 2021." December 30. https://tass. com/defense/1241341

- TASS. 2020f. "Second Experimental Tupolev-160M Undergoes Ground Testing." December 30. https://tass. com/defense/1241361
- TASS. 2020g. "Russia Begins Construction of the First PAK DA Strategic Bomber-Sources." May 25. https://tass.com/ defense/1160253
- TASS. 2020h. "Newest Russian Submarine Hits Target 1,000 Km Away with Kalibr Cruise Missile." November 23. https://tass.com/defense/1226971
- TASS. 2020i. "В Северодвинске заложили две атомные подлодки проекта 885М 'Ясень-М." July 20. https://tass. ru/armiya-i-opk/9006561
- TASS. 2020j. "Tu-160M2, Tu-22M3M Bombers to Get Communications Suite from Latest Su-57 Fighter." August 12. https://tass.com/defense/1188883
- TASS. 2020k. "Tupolev Aircraft Maker Confirms Testing Upgraded Tu-22M3M Bomber at Supersonic Speed." May 27. https://tass.com/defense/1160887
- TASS. 2020l. "First Batch-Produced Su-57 Delivered to Regiment in Southern Military District — Source." December 25. https://tass.com/defense/1239789
- TASS. 2020m. "First Batch-Produced Su-57 to Be Used for Testing Hypersonic Weapons." December 25. https://tass. com/defense/1239869
- TASS. 2021a. "Russia Re-Adjusts Sarmat Intercontinental Ballistic missiles' Test-Launch Program – Source." November 8. https://tass.com/defense/1358929
- TASS. 2021b. "Russia Develops New-Generation Kedr Strategic Missiles System." March 1. https://tass.com/ defense/1261243
- TASS. 2021c. "Russian Navy to Decommission Delta IV-Class Strategic Nuclear-Powered Submarine in 2022." April 28. https://tass.com/defense/1284099
- TASS. 2021d. "Russian Navy's Latest Nuclear-Powered Sub to Test-Deploy to Sea for First Time." May 25. https://tass. com/defense/1293481
- TASS. 2021e. "Shipbuilders to Deliver Project 955A Next Nuclear-Powered Sub to Russian Navy in 2023." December 9. https://tass.com/defense/1373065
- TASS. 2021f. "Носитель 'Посейдонов' АПЛ 'Хабаровск' Спустят На Воду Осенью." April 17. https://tass.ru/ armiya-i-opk/11179651
- TASS. 2021g. "Defense Ministry Announces Kazan Missile-Carrying Submarine Joins Russian Navy." May 7. https://tass.com/defense/1287275
- TASS. 2021h. "Submarine Severodvinsk Carries Out Underwater Launch of Tsirkon Missile." October 4. https://tass.com/defense/1345401
- TASS. 2021i. "Russia's Latest Yasen-M Subs to Get Capability to Salvo-Launch Cruise Missiles." April 20. https://tass. com/defense/1280259
- TASS. 2021j. "Russia's Upgraded MiG-31 Fighters to Provide Security for Northern Sea Route." November 26. https:// tass.com/defense/1366999
- TASS. 2021k. "Russia's S-550 Missile Defense System to Intercept Warheads Free of Nuclear Blast — Expert." November 16. https://tass.com/defense/1362271
- TASS. 2022a. Russia's Nuclear Doctrine is Purely Defensive, Says Russian Diplomat November 9. https://tass.com/poli tics/1534537

- TASS. 2022b. "Russia Looks into Building Four Extra Borei, Yasen-Class Submarines – Source." July 13. https://tass. com/defense/1479217
- TASS. 2022c. "Russia's Nuclear Sub Successfully Tests Bulava missile." November 3. https://tass.com/defense/1532287
- TASS. 2022d. "Russian Navy to Get Strategic Nuclear-Powered Sub, 12 Surface Ships in 2023." December 30. https://tass.com/defense/1558025
- TASS. 2022e. "UN Assumes Russia Has Notified US of Strategic Nuclear Forces Exercises." October 26. https:// tass.com/world/1527925
- TASS. 2022f. "Russia's Krasnoyarsk Nuclear Sub Continues Sea Trials — Sevmash Chief." November 1. https://tass. com/defense/1530643
- TASS. 2022g. "Russia Looks into Building Four Extra Borei, Yasen-Class Submarines – Source." July 13.
- TASS. 2022h. "Shoigu Reveals Kinzhal Hypersonic Missile Was Used Three Times During Special Operation." August 21. https://tass.com/defense/1496419
- TASS. 2023a. "Russia's Generalissimus Suvorov Nuclear Sub on Its Way to Temporary Base — Sources." January 17. https://tass.com/military-defense/1563619
- TASS. 2023b. "Russia's Nuclear-Powered Sub Dmitry Donskoy Withdrawn from Service." February 5. https:// tass.com/defense/1571657
- TASS. 2023c. "First Batch of Nuclear-Armed Drones Poseidon Manufactured for Special-Purpose Sub Belgorod." January 15. https://tass.com/emergencies/1562553
- TASS. 2023d. "АПЛ 'Белгород' завершила бросковые испытания макета торпеды 'Посейдон.'" January 9. https://tass.ru/armiya-i-opk/16763771
- TASS. 2023e. "Russia's Second Tu-160M Strategic Bomber Sent to Flight Tests — Source." February 17. https://tass. com/russia/1578231
- TASS. 2023f. "Perm Sub with Tsirkon Hypersonic Missiles to Enter Service with Russian Navy in 2026." January 4. https://tass.com/defense/1559017
- TASS. 2023g. "Russia to Continue Mass Production of Kinzhal Hypersonic Systems — Putin." February 22. https://tass.com/defense/1580705
- TASS. 2023h. "Strategic Missile Forces Test Advanced Combat Supplying in ICBM Test Launch." April 11. https://tass.com/defense/1602869.
- United Aircraft Corporation. 2018. "Глубоко Модернизированный Ракетоносец-бомбардировщик Ту-22м3м Выполнил Первый Полет." December 28. https://uacrussia.ru/ru/press-center/news/gluboko-mod ernizirovannyy-raketonosets-bombardirovshchik-tu-22m3m-vypolnil-pervyy-polet
- United Aircraft Corporation. 2020. "На Аэродроме КАЗ Им. С.П. Горбунова Состоялся Первый Полет Глубокомодернизированного Ракетоносцабомбардировщика Ту-160м С Новыми Серийными Двигателями НК-32-02. Самолёт Пилотировал Экипаж Под Руководством Анри Наскидянца. Полёт Проходил На Высоте 6000 Метров И Длился 2 Ч 20 Мин." *Tweet*, November 3. https://twitter.com/UAC_ Russia/status/1323625010217521155
- United Aircraft Corporation. 2022a. "Today, the First Newly Manufactured Strategic Missile Carrier Tu-160M Performed Its Maiden Flight from the Airfield of the Kazan Aviation Plant. The Flight Took Place at an

Altitude of 600 Meters and Lasted About 30 Minutes." *Twitter*, January 12. https://twitter.com/UAC_Russia_eng/ status/1481251963434151939

- United Aircraft Corporation. 2022b. "ОАК передала Минобороны очередную партию серийных самолётов пятого поколения Cy-57." December 28. https://uacrus sia.ru/ru/press-center/news/oak-peredala-minoboronyocherednuyu-partiyu-seriynykh-samolyetov-pyatogo-poko leniya-su-57
- United Kingdom Ministry of Defence (@DefenseHQ). 2022. "Latest Defence Intelligence Update on the Situation in Ukraine." *Twitter*, November 26. https://twitter.com/ DefenceHQ/status/1596389927733927937
- United Kingdom Ministry of Defence (@DefenseHQ). 2023. "Latest Defence Intelligence Update on the Situation in Ukraine." *Twitter*, March 10. https://twitter.com/ DefenceHQ/status/1634080843546099712
- United Nations. 2017. "Treaty on the Prohibition of Nuclear Weapons." A/CONF.229/2017/8, July 7.
- United Nations. 2022. "Secretary-General's Remarks to the Press on the War in Ukraine [As Delivered]." March 14. https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/press-encounter/ 2022-03-14/secretary-generals-remarks-the-press-the-warukraine-delivered
- US Air Force. 2020. "Ballistic Missile and Cruise Missile Threat." National Air and Space Intelligence Center, July. https://media.defense.gov/2021/Jan/11/2002563190/-1/-1/ 1/202020BALLISTIC/20AND/20CRUISE/20MISSILE// 2020THREAT FINAL 20CT REDUCEDFILE.PDF
- US Defense Intelligence Agency. 2021. Statement for the Record: Worldwide Threat Assessment, April 26. https:// www.dia.mil/Articles/Speeches-and-Testimonies/Article/ 2590462/statement-for-the-record-worldwide-threatassessment/
- US Department of Defense. 2018. "Nuclear Posture Review." https://media.defense.gov/2018/Feb/02/2001872886/-1/-1/1/ 2018-NUCLEAR-POSTURE-REVIEW-FINAL-REPORT/ PDF
- US Department of Defense. 2022. "Nuclear Posture Review." https://s3.amazonaws.com/uploads.fas.org/2022/10/ 27113658/2022-Nuclear-Posture-Review.pdf
- US Department of State. 2019. "Timeline of Highlighted U.S. Diplomacy Regarding the INF Treaty Since 2013." July 30. https://2017-2021.state.gov/timeline-of-highlighted-u-s-di plomacy-regarding-the-inf-treaty-since-2013/index.html
- US Department of State. 2022a. "New START Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive." September 1. https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/ September-2022-NST-FACTSHEET-Copy.pdf
- US Department of State. 2022b. "New START Treaty." https:// www.state.gov/new-start/
- US Department of State. 2022c. "Report to Congress on Implementation of the New START Treaty." January 31. https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/2022-New-START-Implementation-Report.pdf
- US Department of State. 2022d. "Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments." April. https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/2022-Adherence-to-and-Compliance-with-Arms-Control-Nonproliferation-and-Disarmament-Agreements-and-Commitments-1.pdf

- War Bolts (Военно-болтовой). 2021. "Ракетный Комплекс С Индексом «15П182» Создается АО «корпорация «МИТ»." *Telegram*, June 15. https://t. me/warbolts/439
- War Bolts (Военно-болтовой). 2022. *Telegram*, January 4. https://t.me/warbolts/779
- The White House. 2022. "Joint Statement of the Leaders of the Five Nuclear-Weapon States on Preventing Nuclear War and Avoiding Arms Races." January 3. https://www.white

house.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/01/03/ p5-statement-on-preventing-nuclear-war-and-avoiding-arms-races/

- YouTube. 2015. "Video." https://www.youtube.com/watch? v=_FgPBGteLzU
- Zvezda. 2020. "Командующий РВСН Назвал Количество Поступающих На Боевое Дежурство Комплексов «ярс»." December 8. https://tvzvezda.ru/news/forces/con tent/2020128952-vJ1t0.html